

Alliance of laboratories in Europe for Research and Technology

25th ALERT Workshop

Aussois, 2014



POSTER SESSION

Booklet of abstracts

Coordinator :

Donia Marzougui (Grenoble Inst. of Tech., 3S-R Grenoble –France)

ALERT Geomaterials

Alliance of laboratories in Europe for Research and Technology 25th

ALERT Workshop

Poster Session

Aussois, 2014

Coordinator:

Donia Marzougui

(Grenoble Institute of Technology, 3S-R Grenoble – France)

ISBN: 978-2-9542517-2-1

Contents

Are FEM-DEM multi-scale computations too numerically intensive for real computations ? Tracks
to overcome the CPU issue5
A numerical model for energy efficient design of geothermal systems7
Implicit implementation of the Prevost model9
DEM simulations of unsaturated soils interpreted in thermodynamic framework11
Pore-scale modeling of drainage for two phase flow in porous media
An efficient approach for large scale DEM modeling : application to a double porosity crushable
granular material16
Low inertial number discrete element modeling of the asymptotic behavior of granular materials19
Critical state constitutive model for re-saturated structured soils
A viscoplastic approach to the behavior of fluidized geomaterials : application to the case of
Aberfan flowslide24
In situ characterisation of heterogeneous bed rock
Some factors affecting the cyclic stiffness of rail-track foundation materials
Back-analysis of K0 in overconsolidated clay on teh basis of convergence measurements of a
circular cavity
Laboratory investigation of two basic models for inhomogeneous soils
Numerical modeling and homogenisation of soft granular media
Analysis of convergence measurements in drifts in Callovo-Oxfordian Claystone37
Seismic waves attenuation associated with flow through thin fractures40
Effect of carbon dioxide on fault friction and slip stability42
State variable analysis of cone penetration test in fine-grained soils45
Effect of water on granular matter mechanics, local scale : evaporation, extension and rupture of
liquid bridges48
Granular matter at high water saturation levels
Full-field measurements of strain localisation in sandstone by Neutron tomography and 3D-
Volumetric Digital Image Correlation52
Multiscale modeling of cementitious materials subjected to multiple hazards
Statistical homogenization of granular plastic behavior
Parametric analysis of fabric anisotropies' correlation using DEM

ALERT Workshop – Poster session	Aussois 2014
Nonlinear FEM analysis of a horizontal welbore	63
Formation of compaction bands in a porous sandstone with high density inclusions	66
Biological soil improvement: the choice of different microorganisms	68
Boom clay shrinkage analysis under drying conditions	71
A new simplified model using interpolation in stress space for unloading trayectories based on Pastor- Zienkiewicz model for sands	/reloading stress
Effect of water on granular matter mechanics, macroscopic scale: Collapse of gran	ular media during

wetting......75

Dear colleagues, welcome to Aussois!

We are extremely delighted to have you here with us for this this 25th Alert's Workshop, we hope it will be the perfect place for stimulating discussions on geomechanical issues and presentation of recent advances.

We have the honour to welcome you in a wonderful place and an authentic village of Savoie where tourism rhymes with quality of life and harmony.

We wish you will have good moments with us and get benefits of these exciting encounters.

Have a pleasant stay!

Donia Marzougui

Are FEM-DEM multi-scale computations too numerically intensive for real computations ? Tracks to overcome the CPU issue

Argilaga Claramunt A.¹², Desrues J.²¹, Dal Pont S.¹², Combe G.¹², Caillerie D.¹²

¹ Université Grenoble Alpes, 3SR, Grenoble - France ² CNRS, 3SR, 38000 Grenoble - France

albert.argilagaclaramunt@3sr-grenoble.fr

Keywords: constitutive law, homogenisation, DEM Discrete Element Method

Abstract

Numerical approaches of the homogenisation of the microstructural behaviour of materials used in combination with macro-scale numerical methods, e.g. Finite Element Method, are an alternative to the well-known classical way that consist in formulating mathematically constitutive equations supposed to represent the behaviour of the material, and implementing these equations as local stress-strain rate laws where and when these laws are needed, i.e., for FEM, when updating update the local stresses in the iteration process of the Newton-Raphson (or else) algorithm [1-5]. Although very promising, these approaches called "Multiscale Numerical Analysis" are clearly more CPU- time demanding than the classical way, inducing some scepticism with respect to the perspectives of becoming practical modelling tools. In this presentation we propose to discuss this issue, and illustrate different perspectives of improvement of the numerical efficiency of the Multi scale approach, in the case of FEMxDEM method which associates Fem at the macro scale and

Dem at the micro scale.



References

[1] Miehe C, Dettmar J (2004) Comput. Methods Appl. Mech. Engrg, 225-256.

- [2] Meier HA, Steinmann P, Kuhl E, Technische Mechanik, Band 28, Heft 1, 2008, 32-42.
- [3] Kouznetsova V, Brekelmans WAM, Baaijens FPT (2001) Computational Mechanics 27 37-48.

[4] Nitka M., Combe G., Dascalu C., Desrues J. (2011) Two-scale modeling of granular materials: a DEM-FEM approach, Granular Matter vol.13 No 3, pp. 277-281

[5] Nguyen TK, Combe G, Caillerie D, Desrues J (2013) AIP Conf, Proc. 1542, 1194

A numerical model for energy-efficient design of geothermal systems

Francesco Cecinato¹ and Fleur Loveridge²

¹ University of Trento, Dept. of Civil, Environmental & Mechanical Engineering, Trento, Italy ² University of Southampton, Faculty of Engineering & Environment, Southampton (UK)

> francesco.cecinato@unitn.it Fleur.Loveridge@soton.ac.uk

Keywords: Numerical modelling, foundation piles, heat exchangers, geothermal energy.

Abstract

Geothermal systems have emerged in the last decades as an efficient and ecological way to provide heating/cooling to buildings. Traditional borehole heat exchangers (BHEs) have been the subject of extensive studies, aimed at improving their efficiency. More recently, energy piles (EPs), serving the double function of foundations and heat exchangers, have been proposed as a convenient alternative to BHEs, as they remove the requirement to make special purpose excavations and they can be expected to have a greater energy capacity per drilled metre. Currently, EP design tends to be carried out using simplified analytical or empirical methods developed for BHEs. However, EPs have a different aspect ratio than BHEs and their large diameter means they take longer time to reach steady state; hence, the transient heat transfer processes operating within the pile become more important. To increase our understanding of these processes and eventually lead to improved thermal design approaches for pile heat exchangers it is important to examine the heat transfer within the pile in detail. To this aim, an innovative numerical approach has been developed.

The transient heat convection-diffusion problem applied to EPs was solved by employing FE software ABAQUS to integrate 3D transient conduction through the solids, complemented by writing bespoke user subroutines to model the convective heat transfer at the fluid/solid interface and the temperature changes in the fluid along the heat exchanger pipes. To minimise computational time, the 3D FE mesh was created via manual input in an axisymmetric fashion (Fig. 1), representing a single energy pile with the possibility of selecting the position and number of embedded pipes and the type of hydraulic connection between the loops.

The model was validated by reproducing both the outlet fluid temperature (Fig.2) and the concrete temperature at selected locations along the pile during a multi-stage thermal response test (TRT) carried out on a test pile installed in London Clay (Loveridge et al., 2014). As an additional validation step, the performance of the 3D numerical model was also compared to calculations obtained using the 1D line heat source analytical solution (Carlslaw and Jaeger, 1959) (Fig.3).

In all cases, the numerical model was shown to provide realistic interpretation of the key aspects related to heat transfer in EPs. Hence, the model can be used in a number of applications, such as (i) aiding thermal parameter estimation during TRTs; (ii) assessing thermo-mechanical interactions, i.e. exploring any effects of the induced temperature variations in the pile's mechanical behaviour; (iii)

ALERT Workshop – Poster session

carrying out parametric analyses to produce recommendations aimed at improving EP design. The latter application is of particular practical interest, since our model can be employed to identify, among design factors that can be easily engineered, the most important ones to enhance energy efficiency, yet complying with geotechnical design. As an example, the influence of the number of pipes installed in a pile on the total energy exchanged between the fluid and the ground can be assessed (Fig. 4).

It is finally worth remarking that despite the focus of this work being on energy piles, the proposed numerical model can be promptly applied, upon modifying the mesh and the material properties, to the study of diverse geothermal systems, such as diaphragm walls and tunnel linings.

References

Carslaw, H. S. and Jaeger, J. C. (1959) Conduction of Heat in Solids. Second Edition, Oxford University Press. Loveridge F., Powrie W. & Nicholson, D. 2014. Comparison of two different models for pile thermal response test interpretation, Acta Geotecnica 9 (3), 367 – 384.

Illustrations



Fig.2. Predicted outlet fluid temperature compared to measured outlet fluid temperature for TRT stages 2 through 5.



Fig.3. Comparison between average numerical simulations and analytical calculations for the ground temperature change at radial distances of r=15 cm and r=30 cm from pile axis.

Implicit implementation of the Prevost model

B. Cerfontaine¹, R. Charlier²

¹ University of Liège, FRIA, <u>b.cerfontaine@ulg.ac.be</u>

² University of Liège, <u>robert.charlier@ulg.ac.be</u>

Abstract

The Prevost model for cohesionless soils [1] is currently used for the modelling of their cyclic behaviour, especially in earthquake engineering [2,3]. It's made of conical yield surfaces (Figure) allowing plastic deformations in both loading and unloading. Its non-associated volumetric flow rule (Figure) captures pore pressure build-up and cyclic mobility [4].

The method of implementation of a constitutive law is a crucial issue [5,6]. On one hand the accuracy of the solution must be ensured, especially when a large number of cycles are considered. But on the other hand, the cost of the computation must be minimised which implying step size as large as possible. An implicit implementation of the Prevost's model is proposed for the design of offshore foundations where a large number of cycles may be involved. This implicit formulation aims to imply a better accuracy of the results.

In this implicit algorithm, all the variables are written at the end of the step. Firstly, the hardening law proposed in the original paper has to be changed according to [7], in order to suit the implicit implementation. Secondly, all variables are expressed in terms on four primary implicit unknowns. A system of non-linear equations has then to be solved locally at an integration point in order to compute the final stress state. A Newton-Raphson process where derivatives are computed analytically is used. Thirdly, the elasto-plastic consistence operator is computed numerically.

This algorithm was implemented in the finite element code LAGAMINE that can carry out fullycoupled simulations. It was applied to the transient modelling of suction caissons in dense sand [8].

References

[1] Prevost, J.H., A simple plasticity theory for frictional cohesionless soils. *International journal of soil dynamics and earthquake engineering*, 1985

[2] Yang, Z. and Elgamal, A. and Parra, E., Computational model for cyclic mobility and associated shear deformation. *Journal of Geotechnical and Geoenvironmental Engineering*, 2003

[3] Zerfa, FZ and Loret, B., Coupled dynamic elastic-plastic analysis of earth structures. *Soil dynamics and earthquake engineering*, 2003

[4] Elgamal, A. and Yang, Z and Parra, E and Raghed, A, Modeling of cyclic mobility in saturated cohesionless soils. *International journal of plasticity*, 2003

[5] Montans, FJ and Caminero, MA, On the consistency of nested surfaces models and their kinematic hardening rules. *International journal of solids and structures*, 2007

[6] Montans, FJ, Implicit algorithms for multilayer J2 plasticity. *Computer methods in applied mechanics and engineering*, 2000

[7] Mira, P and Tonni, L and Pastor, M and Fernandez Merodo, JA, A generalized midpoint algorithm for the integration of a generalized plasticity model for sands. *International journal for numerical methods in engineering*, 2009

[8] Caminero, MA and Montans, FJ, An enhanced algorithm for nested surfaces plasticity using the implicit Mroz translation rule, *Computers & structures*, 2006

ALERT Workshop - Poster session

[9] Cerfontaine, B and Levasseur, S and Charlier, R, Axisymmetric transient modeling of a wind turbine foundation in cohesionless soil using the Prevost's model, *Proceedings of the V international conference on computational methods in marine engineering*, Hamburg, 2013

Figures



Figure Conical surfaces of the Prevost model

Figure Sketch of the non-associated volumetric flow rule



Figure Monotonic undrained simulations: comparison of analytical solutions (solid and dashed lines) with implicit results (markers) in compression and extension

DEM Simulations of Unsaturated Soils Interpreted in Thermodynamic Framework

Caroline Chalak, Univ. Grenoble Alpes, 3SR, F-38000 Grenoble, France CNRS, UMR 5521 3SR, F-38000 Grenoble, France – <u>caroline.chalak@3sr-grenoble.fr</u>

Bruno Chareyre, Univ. Grenoble Alpes,3SR, F-38000 Grenoble, France CNRS, UMR 5521 3SR, F-38000 Grenoble, France – <u>bruno.chareyre@3sr-grenoble.fr</u>

Ehsan Nikooee, Earth Sciences Dept., Utrecht Budapestlaan 4,3584 CD, Utrecht, The Netherlands – <u>ehsan_nikooee@yahoo.com</u>

Majid Hassanizadeh, Earth Sciences Dept., Utrecht University Budapestlaan 4,3584 CD, Utrecht, The Netherlands – <u>hassanizadeh@geo.uu.nl</u>

Felix Darve, Univ. Grenoble Alpes,3SR, F-38000 Grenoble, France CNRS, UMR 5521 3SR, F-38000 Grenoble, France – <u>felix.darve@3sr-grenoble.fr</u>

Keywords: unsaturated soils, DEM, interfaces, energy, roughness

Abstract

The interactions between the particles at grain scale in unsaturated granular materials have strong influence on their mechanical behavior. At low water content, a water bridge is formed between the grains, and additional forces due to the suction in the fluid add complexity to the study of such materials.

The main purpose of this study is to conduct numerical simulations of unsaturated materials and to analyze the results in a thermodynamic framework, ultimately enabling the derivation of constitutive laws that are energetically consistent. Issues raised in the recent years concerning the effective stress should also be elucidated.

Simulations are performed with discrete element method where the bridges are formed between spherical particles of different sizes in perfect wetting conditions (Scholtès et. al. 2009). The model of Scholtès et al. is enriched by introducing a new micro-mechanical variable accounting for the roughness of the grains (inspired from the work of Molenkamp et al. 2003). A new output of the model is the area of the interfaces that separate the different phases which is of primary importance from an energetic point of view (Nikooee et. al. 2012, Gray et. al. 2002, Morrow 1969).

The state of the pendular bridges is determined by solving the Young-Laplace equation in its exact form. It relates the suction in the medium to the shape of the water bridge connecting the particles. At the micro scale, the energies of a system made of two spherical grains connected by a water meniscus are calculated, including the energy of the interfaces. For the same configuration, the work supplied to the system is calculated and divided into two parts: a) the work due to the change of the matric suction in the medium, and b) the work resulting from the relative displacement between the grains. At the macro scale, energies are determined for regular and random packings subjected to suction change or deformation. The first law of thermodynamics is verified at micro and macro scale and the effect that occurs at micro scale on the formulation of the energies at macro-scale is evaluated. The validity of some approximations made in thermodynamics is also tested.

References

- E. Nikooee, G. Habibagahi, S.M. Hassanizadeh, and A. Ghahramani. The effective stress in unsaturated soils: Insights from thermodynamics. Unsaturated Soils: Research and Applications, 2, 5–11, 2012.
- F. Molenkamp and H.A. Nazemi, Interactions between two rough spheres, water bridge and water vapour, Geotechnique 53, 2,255-264, 2003.
- Gray W., Tompson A., and Soli W.E., Closure Conditions for Two-Fluid Flow in Porous Media, Transport in Porous Media ,47,29-65,2012.
- L. Scholtès, B. Chareyre, F. Nicot, and F. Darve , Discrete modelling of capillary mechanisms in multiphasegranular media. Computer Modeling in Engineering and Sciences, 52, 297–318, 2009.
- N. Morrow, Physics and Thermodynamics of Capillary, Symposium of Flow through Porous Media, June 9-11, 1969.

Pore-scale modeling of drainage for two-phase flow in porous media

Chao Yuan, Grenoble INP, UMR CNRS 5519 BP 53, 38041, Grenoble, France – <u>chao.yuan@3sr-grenoble.fr</u>

Bruno Chareyre, Grenoble INP, UMR CNRS 5519 BP 53, 38041, Grenoble, France – <u>bruno.chareyre@3sr-grenoble.fr</u>

Felix Darve, *Grenoble INP*, *UMR CNRS* 5519 BP 53, 38041, *Grenoble*, *France* – <u>felix.darve@3sr-grenoble.fr</u>

Keywords: two-phase flow, drainage, pore-scale modeling, network models, discrete element method

Abstract

We propose a pore-scale numerical model for the drainage process of initially saturated granular materials, as part of a wider project aiming at a fully coupled model combining two-phase flow and deformation in porous media. Although the model has similarities with previously developed porenetwork models, important differences are also noticeable in the geometrical idealization of the pore space. These differences are mainly due to the spherical geometry of the solid particles and to the pore space decomposition technique. A requirement of this decomposition is that it must be able to reflect in a natural way the deformations of the porous material system. Such a flexibility is obtained by using regular triangulation, which is based on our previous research, the Pore-scale Finite Volume scheme (PFV).[1]

In this study, the method is applied to the quasi-static regime in dense random polydisperse sphere packings generated with the discrete element method (DEM [2]), aiming at simulating the primary drainage phenomenon of nonwetting-wetting (NW-W) system. The theoretical formulas for calculating the curvature of NW-W interface r_c and entry capillary pressure P_c at pore throats are based on the MS-P method[3-6], which are used for defining as local invasion criteria (Fig.1). The drainage process is represented by the invasion of the NW-phase when the threshold value is reached.

One key feature of the model is its capability to trap the receding W-phase(Fig.2). A dynamic search algorithm is applied to identify whether local disconnection causes large clusters of pore to get disconnected from the W-phase reservoir boundary. Another key feature is its optional side boundary condition. To accommodate different experimental situations, the pore throats of side boundary can be considered open or closed[7]. Since we assume the capillary number is quite small, the phenomenon of capillary fingering can be observed. Another trait of NW-W interface motion, which is related to the discontinuous changes of the W-phase content, i.e., Haines jumps, can also be simulated in this model.

A series of repeated simulations are performed on different sizes of random packings, from 200 to 40000 spheres, with the same particle size distribution and porosity, but different positional distribution. The capillary pressure-saturation ($P_c - S_r$) relationship and the amount of trapped W-phase varies significantly (Fig.3). It suggests that the REV size for drainage process and residual saturation is much larger than what is usually considered in dry granular material problems. That

can be explained by the size of the patches of trapped W-phase which can be much larger than the diameter of the particles.

For validation purpose, we also compare some of the simulations with experiment test [8]. The simulated $P_c - S_r$ curve in primary drainage is in very good agreement with the experimental one (Fig.4).

References

[1] B. Chareyre et al., Transp. Porous Media, **92**, (2012), 473–493.

- [2] V. Smilauer et al., Yade Documentation (V. Smilauer, ed.), The Yade Project, 1st ed., (2010).
- [3] S. Ma et al., Coll. Surf. A: Physicochem. Eng. Asp., 117(3), (1996), 273 291.

[4] R. Mayer and R. Stowe., J. Colloid Sci., **20(8)**, (1965), 893 – 911.

- [5] H. Princen., J. Colloid Interface Sci., **30(3)**, (1969), 359 371.
- [6] V. Joekar-Niasar et al., Water Resour. Res., 46, W06526, (2010).
- [7] C. Yuan et al., The XX. International Conference on Computational Methods in Water Resources., (2014).
- [8] K. Culligan et al., Water Resour. Res., 40, W12413, (2004).





Figure 1: Cross section geometry of pore throat, the pore throat radius is calculated based on the balance of forces for NW-W interfaces, after MS-P method.

Figure 2: W-phase trapped at the end of the simulated drainage; Solid is plotted in brown, W-phase is dark blue, and invading NW-phase is light green.

ALERT Workshop – Poster session



Figure 3: Pc–Sr scattered points for different scales of samples (N is spheres number). For each scale, the No. of observations is 100. Figure 4: Comparison between simulation model and experiments for primary drainage Pc–Sr curves. Zoom-01 connect with W-phase reservoir, Zoom-10 connect with NW-phase reservoir.

An efficient approach for large scale DEM modelling: application to a doubleporosity crushable granular material

M.O. Ciantia*, M. Arroyo*, J. Butlanska*, F. Calvetti⁺ & A. Gens*

* Departamiento de Ingeniería del Terreno, Universidad Politécnica de Cataluña, Barcelona, Spain ⁺ Dipartimento di Igegneria Civile ed Ambientale (DICA) Politecnico di Milano, Milan, Italy <u>matteo.ciantia@upc.edu</u>

Keywords: DEM, crushable soils, particle failure, double porosity

Abstract

The discrete element method (DEM) is progressively gaining acceptance as a modelling tool for engineering problems of direct geotechnical relevance. One area for which the method seems naturally well adapted is that of crushable soils. Grain Crushing is generally modeled using the DEM via two alternative methods: replacing the breaking grains with new, smaller fragments [1-7]; or by using agglomerates [8-11]. The latter, despite being very helpful for the understanding of the micromechanics occurring in a single grain, becomes an unpractical tool for the modeling of larger scale problems. In fact, when considering those alternatives there is always a need to balance computational expediency, accuracy of results and soundness of principle. This work focuses on the encounter of those two last requirements, as exemplified in a series of simulation of high pressure one-dimensional and isotropic and triaxial compression of silica sand. A recently developed model for crushable soils [12] is briefly outlined. It is shown that the upscaling procedure adopted allows a considerable reduction of computational load without losing accuracy in terms of grain size distribution evolution and mechanical response [13]. The model is then modified in order to account for double porosity materials [14]. In particular the effect of grain crushing during one dimensional compression and triaxial compression tests of pumice sand is investigated. Experimental tests results from the literature [15] were simulated in 3-D using a large number of particles and without the use of agglomerates. The numerical simulations show the importance of incorporating internal porosity as a material characteristic. The variation of internal porosity with particle dimensions is of fundamental importance while describing the mechanical behavior of the material. The contact model parameters were calibrated using low confinement triaxial compression experimental tests while the particle failure criteria was calibrated using high pressure one dimensional compression tests. Particle strength size effect was assumed equal to that observed in other porous geomaterials [16] and ultimately derived from the variation of internal porosity. The good fit to experimental macroscopic observations thus attained lends credibility to numerical inferences about the evolution under loading of porosity fractions (intergranular and intragranular).

References

- Lobo-Guerrero, S. & Vallejo, L. E. (2005). Crushing a weak granular material: experimental numerical analyses. Géotechnique 55, No. 3, 245–249
- [2] Ben-Nun, O. & Einav, I. (2010). The role of self-organization during confined comminution of granular materials. Phil. Trans. R. Soc. A 368, No. 1910, 231–247.
- [3] Ben-Nun, O., Einav, I. & Tordesillas, A. (2010). Force attractor in confined comminution of granular materials. Phys. Rev. Lett. 104, No. 10, 108001
- [4] Marketos, G. & Bolton, M.D. (2008) Compaction bands simulated in Discrete Element Models. Journal of structural Geology, 31 479-490
- [5] Bruchmüller J., Van Wachem B.G.M., Gua, S.,& Luo K.H. (2011). Modelling discrete fragmentation of brittle particles. Powder Technology 208, 731-739
- [6] McDowell, G.R., & de Bono, J. P. (2013). On the micro mechanics of one-dimensional normal compression. Géotechnique, 63(11), 895-908
- [7] Esnault, V. P. B., & Roux, J. N. (2013). 3D numerical simulation study of quasistatic grinding process on a model granular material. Mechanics of Materials, 66, 88-109.
- [8] Y.P. Cheng, Y. Nakata, and M.D. Bolton, Discrete element simulation of crushable soil. Géotechnique Vol. 53, No. 7, pp. 633–641, 2003.
- [9] M.D. Bolton, Y. Nakata and Y.P. Cheng, Micro- and macro-mechanical behaviour of DEM crushable materials. Géotechnique, Vol. 58, No. 6, pp. 471–480, 2008.
- [10] Alonso, E. E., Tapias, M. & Gili, J. (2012) Scale effects and rockfill behaviour. Geotechnique Lett. 2, 161-166.
- [11] Cil, M. B. & Alshibli, k. A. (2012) 3D assessment of fracture of sand particles using descrete element method. Geotechnique Lett. 2, 161-166.
- [12] Ciantia, M. O., Arroyo, M., Calvetti, F. & Gens, A. (2014b) An efficient approach for DEM modelling of crushing in soils, submitted to Géotechnique
- [13] Ciantia, M. O., Arroyo, M., Calvetti, F. & Gens, A. (2014a) Particle failure in DEM models of crushable soil response, accepted NUMGE.
- [14] Ciantia, M., Arroyo, M., Butlanska, J. & Gens, A. (2014b) DEM modelling of a double porosity crushable granular material, International Symposium from Micro to Macro, Cambridge 2014
- [15] Wesley L. D. (2007). Geotecnical characteristics of a pumice sand. Characterisation and Engieering properties of Natural Soils Tan, Phoon, Hight & Leroueil (eds). ISBN 978-0-415-42691-6
- [16] Ciantia, M. O., Castellanza, R., & di Prisco, c. (2014c) Experimental study on the water induced weakening of calcarenites, accepted by Rock Mechanics & Rock Engineering



Illustrations

Figure DEM-simulation of one dimensional compression: a) n-vertical stress b) k0-vertical stress c) grain size distribution at 100 MPa for the three numerical samples and d) scale 2, 1.5 and 1 samples at 100 MPa

Low inertial number discrete element modelling of the asymptotic behaviour of granular materials

David Mašín^{*1}, Jan Jerman¹

¹ Faculty of Science, Charles University in Prague, Czech Republic <u>masin@natur.cuni.cz honza.jerman@gmail.com</u>

Keywords: asymptotic behaviour, Discrete element method

Abstract

Mašín (2012) described the concept of the asymptotic behaviour of particulate materials, including its enhancement by considering asymptotic states in extension. A 3D discrete element model with elastic spherical particles and the granulometry of a real sand has been set up using DEM software Yade. The numerical sample has been stretched from different initial states, and the influence of the strain rate direction on the final state has been studied within the stress ratio, void ratio and mean stress space. Mašín (2012) observed the behaviour which well corresponded with the known behaviour of soils, apart from one difference - the asymptotic stress ratio (such as the critical state friction angle) depended on mean effective stress. Mašín (2012) argued that this dependency might have been caused by relatively high inertial numbers I adopted in his simulations. Mašín (2012) opinion that I is a likely cause of the dependency of the asymptotic stress ratio on mean stress has been based on results of several other researchers. They observed that the global coefficient of friction μ^* in simple shear tests increased with increasing I. For lower then the threshold values of I (approximately I < 10 – 2), however, the friction coefficient did not depend on the shear rate.

Mašín (2012) could not run his simulations at sufficiently slow rates due to excessive computational demands. In this paper, we present new discrete element simulations. We slowed-down the stretching rate by several orders of magnitude and performed computationally highly demanding simulations. Consistently with the expectation of Mašín (2012) and in agreement with the standard assumptions of the critical state soil mechanics, asymptotic stress ratio at low inertial numbers was found not to depend on the mean stress level. In addition, we also investigated the influence of Lode angle on the asymptotic stress ratio.

References

Mašín, D. (2012). Asymptotic behaviour of granular materials. Granular Matter 14, No. 6, 759-774.

Illustrations



Figure 1: Graphical representation of compression asymptotic states.

Critical state constitutive model for re-saturated structured soils

Mohamed Oualmakran

Université Libre de Bruxelles, Avenue Franklin Roosevelt 50, 1050, Brussels, Belgium F.R.S.-FNRS, Rue d'Egmont 5, 1000, Brussels, Belgium <u>moualmak@ulb.ac.be</u>

nouunnuk(wuid.uc.de

Bertrand François

Université Libre de Bruxelles, Avenue Franklin Roosevelt 50, 1050, Brussels, Belgium bertrand.francois@ulb.ac.be

Keywords: Constitutive model, structured soils, conventional mechanical tests, structure degradation

Abstract

Earth constructions are generally built by dynamic compaction that provides specific behaviour to fine-grained soils related to their microstructure. Compaction at the dry side of optimum provides an aggregated structure to the soil (*Delage et al. 1996*). At low stress states, the behavior is relatively rigid and governed by the inter-aggregate contacts. Then, when plasticity is reached, the deformation is first induced by the rearrangement of the aggregates. The large pores collapse first and the bi-modal pore size distribution moves to a uni-modal distribution that corresponds to a degradation of the microstructure. Finally, at large strain levels, the deformation is induced by the deformation of the aggregates themselves.

After an overview of existing experimental evidences on the link between soil structure and global mechanical behaviour, a constitutive model for saturated soils is developed to incorporate the effects of structure on the mechanical behaviour. The model is based on the ACMEG model developed for remoulded unsaturated soils (Francois and Laloui 2008) and extends it through the consideration of a structure parameter. Irreversible strains are considered through two interconnected plastic mechanisms. The isotropic mechanism is activated upon hydrostatic loadings while deviatoric mechanism is mobilized upon deviatoric stress states (Figure 1). The apparent preconsolidation pressure (p'_c) is the link between the two mechanisms. In addition to the conventional strain hardening, the apparent preconsolidation pressure depends on the structure state which is affected by the condition of compaction and the subsequent degradation upon plastic strain. Finally, progressive mobilisation of plasticity can also be activated inside the bounding surface in order to control the smooth transition between elastic and plastic responses. This is particularly well-appropriated for soil with a dispersed structure. The proposed model follows the main concept of the models for structured soils as developed previously by various authors (Kavvadas et Amorosi 2000, Nova et al. 2003, Liu et al. 2013, among others) using a structure parameter. The new ingredients are related to the double mechanism of plasticity that distinguishes

ALERT Workshop – Poster session

structure degradation induced by deviatoric and isotropic loading.

A physical significance of the structure parameter is given by the tracking of the pore size distribution along different compression states (*Delage 2010*). The soil is considered as fully structured when it exhibits a fully developed bi-modal pore size distribution while this structure parameter vanishes when the pore size distribution shows a single mode of pore sizes.

This model is validated by comparison with experimental results (triaxial and oedometric compression tests (Figure 2)) obtained on re-saturated soils compacted at different moisture contents (in order to generate different microstructures). Triaxial test on heavily overconsolidated soils were carried out to highlight the deviatoric behaviour of isotropically-destructured soils. This framework can be extended towards other origins of the soil structure (compaction conditions, cementation, chemical treatment, natural clayey bondings). The physical significance is investigated through Mercury Intrusion Porosimetry on soils at different compaction conditions and different loading stages (Figure 3).

References

P. Delage, M. Audiguier, Y.J. Cui, M.D. Howat. 1996. Microstructure of a compacted silt. *Can. Geotech. J.* 33: 150-158. B. François, L. Laloui. 2008. ACMEG-TS: A constitutive model for unsaturated soils under non-isothermal conditions. *Int. J. Numer. Anal. Meth. Geomech.* 32 : 1955-1988.

M. Kavvadas, A. Amorosi. 2000. A constitutive model for structured soils. *Géotechnique* 50(3): 263–273.

R. Nova, R. Castellanza, C. Tamagnini. 2003. A constitutive model for bonded geomaterials subject to mechanical and/or chemical degradation. *Int. J. Numer. Anal. Meth. Geomech.* 27: 705–732.

W. Liu, M. Shi, L. Miao, L. Xu, D. Zhang. 2013. Constitutive modeling of the destructuration and anisotropy of natural soft clay. *Computers and Geotechnics*: 24–41.

P. Delage. 2010. A microstructure approach to the sensitivity and compressibility of some eastern Canada sensitive clays. *Géotechnique* 60(5): 353–68.

Illustrations

CSL



Figure 1: Elastic domain delimited by deviatoric and isotropic Yield Limit



Figure 2: Modeling (solid line) of oedometric compression tests carried on structured (blue) and unstructured (red) soils



Figure 3: Pore Size Distribution of a structured soil at acompacted state (blue), saturated (red) and loaded in an oedometer at 100 kPa (green) and 1600 kPa (magenta)

A viscoplastic approach to the behaviour of fluidized geomaterials: application to the case of Aberfan flowslide

Paola Dutto, Dep. of applied Mathematics, ETSI Caminos, Canales y Puertos, UPM Madrid, Spain tanghisha@gmail.com

Diego Manzanal, Dep. of applied Mathematics, ETSI Caminos, Canales y Puertos, UPM Madrid, Spain <u>diego.manzanal@gmail.com</u>

Miguel Martín Stickle, Dep. of applied Mathematics, ETSI Caminos, Canales y Puertos, UPM Madrid, Spain <u>miguel.martins@upm.es</u>

Ángel Yagüe Hernán, Dep. of applied Mathematics, ETSI Caminos, Canales y Puertos, UPM Madrid, Spain <u>angel.yaque@upm.es</u>

Manuel Pastor, Dep. of applied Mathematics, ETSI Caminos, Canales y Puertos, UPM Madrid, Spain <u>manuel.pastor@upm.es</u>

Keywords: Landslide propagation modelling, coupled pore pressures, Perzyna viscoplasticity, SPH

Abstract

Landslides can cause major economic damage and large number of casualties as it is possible to see from past events occurred all over the world. Being able to model these kind of hazards would then suppose the achievement of great benefits. Here a model that combines a depth integrated description of the soil-pore fluid mixture together with a set of 1D models dealing with pore pressure evolution within the soil mass is presented. In this way, pore pressure changes caused by vertical consolidation, changes of total stresses resulting from height variations and changes of basal surface permeability can be taken into account with more precision. Concerning the material behaviour, the approach used is the one suggested by the Perzyna viscoplasticity, which has been extensively used in the past to model solid behaviour prior to failure. Three different yield criterion are considered in the framework of Perzyna's model: a Von Mises, a Mohr Coulomb and a Cam Clay yield criterion. The obtained results lead to a good agreement with the results achieved using classical rheological models. Then, from Mohr Coulomb viscoplasticity, a simple shear rheological model is derived, providing the basal friction needed in depth integrated models. As an example that shows the performance of the proposed model, the case of the Aberfan flowslide, occurred in 1966, is presented.

References

1. Pastor, M., Blanc, T. and Pastor, M.J (2009), A depth-integrated viscoplastic model for dilatant saturated cohesivefrictional fluidized mixtures: Application to fast catastrophic landslides J. Non- Newtonian Fluid Mech. 158 (2009) 142–153

2. Liu G. R. and Liu M. B., *Smoothed Particle Hydrodynamics a meshfree particle method*, Singapore, World Scientific Publishing, (2003).

3.Biot, M.A.(1941) *General theory of three-dimensional consolidation*. J.Appl.Phys. 12, 155-164.4. Biot, M.A.(1955) *Theory of elasticity and consolidation for a porous anisotropic solid*. J.Appl.Phys. 26, 182-185.

ALERT Workshop - Poster session

5. Pastor M., Haddad B., Sorbino G., Cuomo S. and Drempetic V., *A depth-integrated, coupled SPH model for flowlike landslides and related phenomena*. International Journal for Numerical and Analytical Methods in Geomechanics, (2009), 143-172.

6. Perzyna, P. (1963) The constitutive equations for rate sensitive plastic materials, Q.Appl. Math. 20 321–332.

. Pastor, M., Martin Stickle, M., Dutto, P., Mira, P., Fernandez Merodo, J. A., Blanc, T., Sancho, S., and Benitez, A. S. *A viscoplastic approach to the behaviour of fluidized geomaterials with application to fast landslides*. Continuum Mechanics and Thermo-dynamics (Nov. 2013).

Illustrations





Figure 1: Results sequence of Aberfan flowslide simulation at 0, 10, 20, 30, 45 and 50 seconds



Figure 2: Results sequence of pore pressure contours evolution at 0, 2, 5 and 10 seconds

In situ characterisation of heterogeneous bedrock

G. Radioti, S. Delvoie, J.-P. Radu, F. Nguyen, and R. Charlier

University of Liege, Chemin des Chevreuils 1, Liege, Belgium

gradioti@ulg.ac.be, s.delvoie@ulg.ac.be, jean-pol.radu@ulg.ac.be, f.nguyen@ulg.ac.be,robert.charlier@ulg.ac.be

Keywords: Bedrock characterisation, Ultrasonic borehole imager, Distributed Temperature Sensing technique

Abstract

In order to investigate the bedrock heterogeneity in situ and obtain information useful for its hydrothermo-mechanical behaviour, four boreholes equipped with double-U geothermal pipes (Borehole Heat Exchangers, BHE) of 100 m long were installed on the campus of the University of Liege (Liege, Belgium) over a surface area of 32 m². During pipe installation fiber optic cables were attached along the pipe loops in the four boreholes. The bedrock, which starts at a depth approximately of 8 m, is quite fractured and consists mainly of siltstone and shale interbedded with sandstone.

An ultrasonic borehole imager (borehole televiewer) was lowered into the boreholes to obtain highresolution, continuous images with 360° coverage of the local geology and fracturing (Fig.1). Moreover gamma-ray logs of the four boreholes were obtained and inclinometry was conducted. Fiber optics allow us to measure the temperature along the borehole length by applying the Distributed Temperature Sensing technique, which is based on Raman optical time domain reflectometry [1]. Temperature is measured during hardening of the grouting material (Fig. 2a) and at the undisturbed state, every three months for one year (Fig. 2b).

The applied procedure can provide detailed information on the rock mass, useful for the hydrothermo-mechanical behaviour of the bedrock. Based on the borehole televiewer data and observation of the cuttings during drilling a detailed rock characterisation is obtained, including rock identification through depth, fractures characterisation (position, opening, orientation, dip angle) and layer dipping determination. The bedrock heterogeneity is indicated due to the uneven distribution of fractures in the four boreholes and with depth as well as due to the alternation of different rock types. Temperature measurements during hardening of the grouting material indicate extended fractured zones, probably filled with grouting material. Apart from the open fractures, the locally filled with grouting material fractures would affect the distribution of permeability, the mechanical strength and the effective thermal conductivity of the rock mass. The temperature variation through depth at the undisturbed state indicates heat loss through the foundation of buildings near the boreholes and/or ground water movement, parameters that affect the thermal behaviour of BHEs.

Distributed Thermal Response tests will be conducted in the four BHEs [2]. The measured data will allow us to correlate any anisotropic thermal behaviour to the geological characteristics. The available information could be used for a detailed numerical model.

References

[1] Dakin, J. P., & Pratt, D. J. (1985). Distributed optical fibre Raman temperature sensor using a semiconductor light source and detector. *Electronics Letters*, *21*, 569-570

[2] Fujii, H., Okubo, H., & Itoi, R. (2006). Thermal Response Tests Using Optical Fiber Thermometers. *GRC Transactions*, 30, 545-51

Illustrations



Figure 1: High-resolution images of an extended fractured zone

from left to right: acoustic travel time column, acoustic amplitude column, structural interpretation of each fracture (opening, orientation, dip angle) and corresponding depth values



Figure 2: a) Temperature during hardening of the grouting material and b) Undisturbed ground temperature

Some factors affecting the cyclic stiffness of rail-track foundation materials

L. Rorke, C.R.I. Clayton and W. Powrie

University of Southampton <u>l.rorke@soton.ac.uk</u>

Keywords: railway, suction, cyclic, stiffness.

Abstract

The main serviceability criteria used for railway tracks require estimates of permanent deformations [1] and track stiffness [2]. Design methods for sub-ballast layers are predominantly empirical or semi-empirical [3]. The track foundation is regarded as a type of pavement structure [4]. The resilient modulus, M_R , is used in mechanistic-empirical pavement design as the main material input parameter for predictions of pavement response and performance [5].

The research has investigated the influence of matric suction, and principal stress rotation due to train induced stresses [4], on the cyclic stiffness (M_R) of unsaturated railway foundation material. Cyclic hollow cylinder tests (Figure 1) have been conducted on unsaturated railway foundation material compacted at a range of water contents. Resilient moduli of unsaturated samples have been found to be up to five times higher than for saturated samples. In contrast, PSR due to shear stress reversal reduced the measured MR on unsaturated formation material by only approximately 20%, comparable to results previously reported for saturated samples [6].

Interpretation of unsaturated soil behaviour using two stress state variables; net normal stress and matric suction [7] or suction stress [8] is part of ongoing analyses. The collapse potential of the compacted materials [9] has yet to be evaluated.

References

[1] Li, D. and Selig, E. T. (1998a). Method for railroad track foundation design. I: Development. *Journal of Geotechnical and Geoenvironmental Engineering*, 124(4):316-322.

[2] Network Rail (2005). Business Process document NR/SP/TRK/9039.

[3] Burrow, M. P. N., Bowness, D., and Ghataora, G. S. (2007). A comparison of railway track foundation design methods. *Proc. IMechE*, 221 Part F(Special issue paper):1-12.

[4] Brown, S. F. (1996). Soil mechanics in pavement engineering. *Géotechnique*, 46(3):383-426.

[5] Harrigan, E. T. (2004). Laboratory determination of resilient modulus for flexible pavement design. *Research results digest*, Number285.

[6] Gräbe, P. J. and Clayton, C. R. I. (2014). Effects of Principal Stress Rotation on Resilient Behavior in Rail Track Foundations. *Journal of Geotechnical and Geoenvironmental Engineering*, 140(2):1-10.

[7] Fredlund, D. G., Rahardjo, H., and Fredlund, M. D. (2012). *Unsaturated soil mechanics in engineering practice*. Wiley, Somerset, NJ, USA.

ALERT Workshop – Poster session

[8] Lu, N. and Likos, W. J. (2006). Suction Stress Characteristic Curve for Unsaturated Soil. *Journal of Geotechnical and Geoenvironmental Engineering*, 132(2):131-142.

[9] Alonso, E. E., Pinyol, N. M., and Gens, A. (2013). Compacted soil behaviour: initial state, structure and constitutive modelling. *Géotechnique*, 63(6):463-478.

Illustrations



Figure 1: Cyclic hollow cylinder test set-up with local displacement measurements

Back-analysis of K_0 in overconsolidated clay on the basis of convergence measurements of a circular cavity

David Mašín, Josef Rott

Faculty of Science, Charles University in Prague

masin@natur.cuni.cz rottj@natur.cuni.cz

Abstract

In the poster, we present an investigation of the earth pressure coefficient at rest K_0 by means of back-analysis of deformation measurements in underground cavity constructed in overconsolidated Brno clay. The model has been setup within Plaxis 3D software. To represent the clay behaviour, we utilized recently developed hypoplastic model with small strain stiffness anisotropy. Soil anisotropy was shown to influence the back-analysis results significantly. We also demonstrated, that back-analysed K_0 is also influenced significantly by the neighboring exploratory gallery. The analyses indicated $K_0 = 0.81$ in the depth of 23 m. To verify the results, this value was subsequently used as initial condition in numerical 3D analysis of Královo Pole tunnel. The measurements of horizontal deformation by inclinometer and surface settlement trough agree well with the results obtained from the back-analysis.

Laboratory investigation of two basic models for inhomogeneous soils

Xiusong Shi

Institute of Geotechnical Engineering, Technische Universität Dresden, D-01062 Dresden, Germany <u>emails: Xiusong.Shi@mailbox.tu-dresden.de</u>

Keywords: lumpy soils; series model; parallel model; failure mode; stress distribution

Abstract

Lumpy soils are inhomogeneous materials which can be encountered in land reclamation and open pit mining. The lumps are randomly distributed in the reconstituted soil but on a mesoscale their configuration can be expressed by two simplified configurations of both constituents. For this purpose, isotropically consolidated drained triaxial shear tests were performed on artificially prepared specimens with parallel and series structures. The laboratory tests show that the series specimens have the same failure mode like the constituent with the lower strength; the parallel specimens have a failure plane which crosses both constituents. As a result, the shear strength of the series specimens is only slightly higher than that of the constituents. Furthermore, the maximum volumetric strain of the series specimens is lower than that of its constituets, which is significantly different from that of the parallel specimens. The stress ratio of parallel specimens, defined as the ratio of stress in the stiffer constituent to that of the weak one, increases with the consolidation stress; while, the strain ratio of the series specimens, defined as the ratio of stress.

Illustrations





Parallel and series specimens used for the triaxial test in this study

Numerical modeling and homogenization of soft granular media

Thanh Hai NGUYEN, Farhang RADJAI and Saeid NEZAMABADI

LMGC - UMR 5508 CNRS - University Montpellier 2

thanh-hai.nguyen@univ-montp2.fr

franck.radjai@univ-montp2.fr saeid.nezamabadi@univ-montp2.fr

Keywords: Contact Dynamic Method; Material Point Method; Deformable Particles

Abstract

Soft-particle materials include colloidal pastes, vesicles, many powders, microgels and suspensions, indicating their diversity and technological importance. These materials share the common feature of being composed of well-defined particles that can undergo large deformations without rupture. In this respect, they differ from hard-particle materials with their plastic behaviour mainly governed by particle rearrangements and frictional sliding. Soft particles can reach high packing fractions by particle shape change and still flow plastically. The compaction, volume change behaviour under shearing and the properties of the resulting complex textures in soft packings above the random close packing state have basically remained unexplored due to the lack of proper numerical and experimental tools.

The *Discrete Element Methods* (DEM) are widely used for modeling particle assemblies due to its ability to take into account different loading conditions, particle size distributions and physical properties of the particles. However, the DEM is not suitable for simulating realistic behaviour at the sub-particle scale, including large deformations. To model the mechanical properties of soft particles and their mutual interactions, a new methodology is proposed on an implicit formalism of *Material Point Method* (MPM) coupled with the *Contact Dynamics* (CD) [1]. In MPM, each particle is discretized by a collection of material points. The information carried by the material points is projected onto a background mesh, where equations of motion are solved. The mesh solution is then used to update the material points. The implicit formulation allows for unconditional numerical stability and efficient coupling with implicit modelling of unilateral contacts and friction between the particles. This implicit MPM-CD model is implemented in a manner that the contact variables (velocity, force...) can be computed simultaneously with bulk variables.

This technique MPM is compared with a simpler model in which deformable grains represent by an assembly of primary particles interacting by attractive forces and simulated by the CD method. We present an investigation of the compaction process of 2D soft-particle assemblies by means of these proposed models.
References

1. S. Nezamabadi, F. Radjai, J. Averseng and J.-Y. Delenne, "Modelling soft-particle materials", in *Proceedings of the Geomechanics from Micro to Macro, Cambridge, 2014*, edited by Soga et al., pp. 43-48.

Illustrations



(a)



(b)

Analysis of convergence measurements in drifts in Callovo-Oxfordian Claystone

Lina-María Guayacán-Carrillo^{1,2}, Jean Sulem², Darius Seyedi¹, Siavash Ghabezloo², Aurelien Noiret³, Gilles Armand³

¹ Andra R&D, 92298 Chatenay-Malabry, France

² Université Paris-Est, Laboratoire Navier/CERMES, Ecole des Ponts ParisTech, IFSTTAR, CNRS, 77455 Marne la Vallée, France

³ Andra R&D, Meuse/Haute-Marne Underground Research Laboratory, 55290 Bure, France

guayacal@cermes.enpc.fr

Keywords: convergence measurements, anisotropy, underground excavation, claystone.

Abstract

The main purpose of this work is to analyze the anisotropic convergence observed in drifts of the Meuse/haute-Marne Underground Research Laboratory (M/HM URL). In 2000, the French National Radioactive Waste Management Agency (Andra) began the construction of the M/HM URL with the main goal of demonstrating the feasibility of geological repository in Callovo-Oxfordian claystone. Drifts have been constructed with different characteristics: excavation method, structure geometry, supports system and orientations with respect to the horizontal principal stress directions. In each drift different sections have been instrumented to monitor the convergence evolution and the rock deformation. Continuous monitoring of the excavated zone around the drifts revealed the development of a fractured zone (extensional and shear fractures) induced by the excavation. The fracture distribution depends on both the drift orientation and the in-situ stress field (Armand et al., 2014) and has an important influence on the drifts convergence.

The convergence measurements showed an anisotropic closure, which depends on the drifts' orientations. The drifts following the direction of the minor horizontal principal stress showed a vertical to horizontal convergence ratio of around 4.0, while this ratio was about 0.5 for the drifts with axis following the major principal stress (Armand et al., 2013). It should be noted that at the main level of the URL (i.e., -490 m) the minor principal horizontal total stress is very close to the vertical stress (\approx 12MPa), while the major principal horizontal stress is about 16MPa. Knowing that the initial stress state is quasi isotropic (in the plane of their section) for the drifts following the direction of the major principal horizontal stress, the anisotropic closure of drifts can be attributed to the anisotropic behavior of the rock mass.

In this work, the anisotropic character of the convergences is taken into account by assuming that the drift section evolves following an elliptical shape (Figure 1). The convergence measurement

data was analyzed on six different points around each drift in order to identify the main axes of the deformation ellipse, following the methodology proposed by Vu et al. (2013). Then, using the semi-empirical law proposed by Sulem et al. (1987), the convergence evolution is fitted independently for each axis of the ellipse. The convergence law parameters evaluated for different monitoring sections in each drift, permit to describe the evolution of each axis of the ellipse with time and with the distance to the front face (see Fig.2 and Fig.3). Moreover this method permits to distinguish two effects: the face advance effect and the time-dependent behavior of the ground.

The results for two drift orientations show close values for the parameters describing the timedependent properties of the ground, the distance of influence of the face and the extension of the decompressed zone around the drift. Thus, these parameters can be assumed as constant values. Then, a good reproduction of convergences can be done by fitting a single parameter describing the instantaneous convergence (no time-dependent). It is observed that with a period of about 40 days of convergence monitoring, the model can give reliable predictions of the convergence evolution in the long-term. Moreover, the model can be generalized in different drifts geometries and different drifts supports.

References

- Armand, G., Noiret, A., Zghondi, J., Seyedi D. (2013). Short- and long-term behaviors of drifts in the Callovo-Oxfordian claystone at the Meuse/Haute-Marne Underground Research Laboratory. J Rock Mech Geotech Eng 5: 221–230
- Armand, G., Leveau, F., Nussbaum, C., de La Vaissiere, R., Noiret, A., Jaeggi, D., Landrein, P., Righini, C. (2014). Geometry and properties of the excavation induced fractures at the Meuse/Haute-Marne URL drifts. Rock Mech Rock Eng 47: 21-41. doi:10.1007/s00603-012-0339-6
- Sulem, J., Panet, M., Guenot, A. (1987). *Closure analysis in deep tunnels*. Int J Rock Mech Min Sci Geomech Abstr 24(3): 145–154. doi:10.1016/0148-9062(87)90522-5
- Vu, T.M., Sulem, J., Subrin, D., Monin, N., Lascols, J. (2013). Anisotropic Closure in Squeezing Rocks: The Example of Saint-Martin-la-Porte Access Gallery. Rock Mech Rock Eng 46: 231–246. doi:10.1007/s00603-012-0320-4



Figure 1: Identification of the main axes of deformation



Figure 2: Convergence evolution in a drift section – Parallel to σ_{H} . (C_h = horizontal convergence; C_v = vertical convergence



Figure 3: Convergence evolution in a drift section – Parallel to σ_h . (C_h = horizontal convergence; C_v = vertical convergence

Seismic wave attenuation associated with flow through thin fractures

Carlo Vinci ^{1,2}, Jörg Renner ², and Holger Steeb ¹

¹Continuum Mechanics, Ruhr-University Bochum, Germany ²Experimental Geophysics, Ruhr-University Bochum, Germany

vinci@lkm.rub.de

Keywords: wave-induce fluid flow, fracture flow, seismic attenuation, modeling

Abstract

Heterogeneity of porous media induces a number of fluid-flow mechanisms causing attenuation of seismic waves. Inhomogeneous distributions of rock-matrix properties and hydraulic properties induce heterogeneous effective stresses and fluid pressure distributions, causing fluid flow on the length scale of the heterogeneities. In a fractured material, fluid flow may occur in a single conduit or between conduits when the material volume is stressed.

Attenuation induced by squirt-type mechanisms has previously been analyzed at the pore scale for aspect ratios smaller than 10^3 . Yet, natural or stimulated fractures in reservoirs exhibit high aspect ratios and resemble thin and elongated inclusions with aspect ratios > 10^3 . An improved understanding of the role of attenuation due to flow in fractures with realistic aspect ratios provides new directions for the interpretation of field data, for example estimation of fracture parameters from seismic data or analysis of fracture connectivity.

Using a hybrid-dimensional modeling approach, particularly apt for large-aspect-ratio conduits, we numerically simulated fluid flow induced by elastic deformation of fractures that are much larger than the average pore size of a porous rock, to investigate the physics of attenuation related to the interaction of fracture-induced fluid flow and to leak-off.

Attenuation related to fracture flow increases in magnitude with increasing geometrical aspect ratio of the fracture. The inherent time scales of both flow mechanisms do not influence each other, but the faster process is associated with stronger attenuation than the slower process. Models relying on simple diffusion equations have rather limited potential for approximation of pressure transients.



Effect of carbon dioxide on fault friction and slip stability

Hadrien Rattez¹, Jean Sulem¹, Siavash Ghabezloo¹

¹ Université Paris-Est, Laboratoire Navier/CERMES, Ecole des Ponts ParisTech, IFSTTAR, CNRS, 77455 Marne la Vallée, France

hadrien.rattez@cermes.enpc.fr

Keywords: Carbon Storage, Rate and State friction laws, fault stability, friction experiments

Abstract

The Carbon Capture and Storage (CCS) is one of the technics considered to reduce the humans' emission of greenhouse gases. The principle is to capture the CO₂ and separate it from other gases in the combustion smoke of major plants like cement factories or coal-burning power plants. Once extracted, the gas is compressed and transported with a pipeline to injections sites. As this method would operate at massive scale to reach the expectation of experts, we have to anticipate all the potential risks and ensure the safekeeping of gas. The injection site is likely to present faults. Thus, the question whether CO2 can potentially reactivate pre-existing faults and induce seismic events is of importance. This kind of risk is not dangerous for human life and facilities, because the induced earthquakes would have a relative low magnitude of 3-4 compatible with the actual construction codes (Zoback & Gorelick, 2012). However, it is likely to alter the seal integrity and induce a leakage out of the reservoir.

In order to study possible fault reactivation and induced seismicity due to CO_2 injection, an experimental program has been performed on a carbonated sand as an analog of natural fault gouge. The objective is to evaluate if the presence of CO_2 in the pore fluid and the dissolution of the calcite sand by the acidic water can affect the friction properties of the artificial gouge. In particular, we are interested in measuring the friction rate parameter A-B as defined by the commonly used 'Rate and State' friction laws for assessing possible unstable slip. This parameter can be measured by conducting so-called "velocity stepping" tests in which a material is sheared to steady state and sliding velocity is instantaneously stepped up or down. Shear tests have been performed on carbonated sand composed of 99% calcite with a self-similar particle distribution and a fractal dimension of 2.6 in order to have a grain size distribution similar to a natural gouge. The upper fractal limit is 1mm.

In order to simulate the exposition of calcite to aquaeous CO2, the sand is placed in an autoclave with water saturated in CO_2 at a pressure of 180 bars and a temperature of 60°C during different periods of time. The first samples are placed for 10 days without changing water. The second ones are placed for 5 days, then dried in a hoven, and placed again in the autoclave with renewed water saturated in CO_2 for 5 more days. These samples are then used for annular shear experiments with a special device developed in ENPC, and the so-called ACSA apparatus (Figure 1). This device can be used for the study of soil-structure interaction (Lerat, 1996) as well as for the friction properties of granular fault gouges submitted to large slip distances(Chambon, 2003). Velocity stepping shear experiments have been performed at different confining stresses (100, 200, 500 and 800 kPa) for 'intact' and 'degraded' sand.

Results show that the friction coefficient evolves with the slip distance and exhibits a peak value and a weakening branch before reaching a constant residual value (Figure 2a). Saturated samples exhibit a lower friction coefficient than dry ones. The experiments do not show any significant influence of the CO_2 on the friction coefficient. For evaluating the friction rate parameter A-B velocity steps are applied with the following path: 0.1 - 0.4 - 0.6 - 2 - 6 - 2 - 0.6 - 0.4 - 0.1 mm/min. Two types of tests have been performed (a) by applying the velocity steps at low slip distance (5mm) and (b) at larger slip distance (3cm). For low slip distance, positive values of the friction rate parameters are obtained whereas negative ones are obtained at large slip distance. However, no significant effect of CO2 is observed on this parameter. This observation is consistent with the ones obtained by (Samuelson & Spiers, 2012) for a different experimental set-up on artificial gouge materials made from claystone and sandstone extracted from a test site in the North Sea.

From these friction tests, we can conclude that, for the degradation process used here, no significant influence of carbon dioxide on the friction properties of the studied material is observed.

References

- Chambon, G. (2003). *Caractérisation expérimentale du frottement effectif des zones de faille*. École Nationale des Ponts et Chaussées.
- Lerat, P. (1996). Étude de l'interface sol-structure dans les milieux granulaires à l'aide d'un nouvel appareil de cisaillement simple annulaire. École Nationale des Ponts et Chaussées.
- Samuelson, J., & Spiers, C. J. (2012). Fault friction and slip stability not affected by CO2 storage : Evidence from shortterm laboratory experiments on North Sea reservoir sandstones and caprocks. *International Journal of Greenhouse Gas Control, Volume 11*(November 2012), 78–90.
- Zoback, M. D., & Gorelick, S. M. (2012). Earthquake triggering and large-scale geologic storage of carbon dioxide. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America*, *109*(26), 10164–8. doi:10.1073/pnas.1202473109



Figure 1. Schematic view of ACSA



Figure 2. *Typical results for the first method (intact sand, 500 kPa), couple applied as a function of the displacement (left), values of A-B for the different velocity changes (right)*



Figure 3. Typical results for the second method (intact sand, 500 kPa), couple applied as a function of the displacement (left), values of A-B for the different velocity changes (right)

State variable analysis of cone penetration test in fine-grained soils

Markus Uhlig, Ivo Herle

Chair of Soil Mechanics and Foundation Engineering, Institute of Geotechnical Engineering, Faculty of Civil Engineering, Technische Universität Dresden, Germany

markus.uhlig@tu-dresden.de

Keywords: Cone Penetration Test, CPTU, spherical cavity expansion, shape factor

Abstract

The cone penetration test with pore water pressure measuring (CPTU) is a commonly used method to investigate the subsoil. In most cases empirical relationships are used to analyse CPTU data. As an alternative, Cudmani (Cudmani and Osinov, 2001) presented a new method to evaluate the soil state in sand for cone penetration tests (CPTs). He developed a semi-empirical approach based on the comparison of the results of a spherical cavity expansion and the cone resistance from CPT using a calibration factor (here the factor is called shape factor).

Here a new approach is presented to evaluate the soil state (e.g. void ratio or soil consistency) in a fine-grained soil based on the method of Cudmani (Figure 1). Additionally the determination of shape factors is shown.

CPTUs were conducted at the laboratory in a CPTU calibration chamber (Uhlig, 2014). A miniature cone was pushed into an isotropically loaded soil while the sleeve friction, the cone resistance and the pore water pressure were measured. The tests were performed at different cell pressures.

The numerical analysis was performed with a simplified finite element model simulating a spherical cavity expansion using the hypoplastic model for fine-grained soils (Mašín, 2005).

The shape factors for two different soils (clay and silt) were determined (Figure 3) by comparing the results of the simulations with the laboratory tests performed in the CPTU calibration chamber. Figure 2 shows the net cone resistance (q_t -p) from CPTUs (triangle) and the limit pressure p_{LS} (square). The limit pressure is the radial pressure on the surface of the expanding sphere.

References

Cudmani R. & Osinov V.A., 2001, The cavity expansion problem for the interpretation of cone penetration and pressuremeter tests, Canadian Geotechnic Journal 38, 622-638 (2001)

Mašín D., 2005, Hypoplastic models for fine-grained soils, Journal for numerical and analytical methods in geomechanics 29, 311-336.

Uhlig M., 2014, Advanced analyses of cone penetration tests in fine-grained soils, Proceedings of the 23rd European Young Geotechnical Engineering Conference, 41-44



Figure 1: Semi-empirical procedure for the determination of soil consistency from CPT



Figure 2: Results of the CPTUs in the calibration chamber (LAB) and simulations (NUM)



Figure 3: Shape factors $k_q = (q_t - p)/p_{LS}$ for clay (CPT-S) and silt (CPT-AW)

Effect of water on granular matter mechanics, local scale: evaporation, extension and rupture of liquid bridges.

Boleslaw Mielniczuk^{1,2}, Tomasz Hueckel³, Moulay Said El Youssoufi^{2,4} ¹Institut de Radioprotection et de Sûreté Nucléaire, Saint-Paul-lez-Durance, France

²Laboratory MIST, IRSN-CNRS-Université de Montpellier 2, France ³Duke University, Durham, USA ⁴LMGC UMR UM2-CNRS 5508, Université Montpellier 2, France <u>boleslaw.mielniczuk@univ-montp2.fr</u>, <u>hueckel@duke.edu</u>, <u>moulay-said.el-youssoufi@univ-montp2.fr</u>

Keywords: capillary force, capillary bridge, evaporation, rupture

Abstract

The mechanical strength and cohesion of granular matter depend strongly on water content (i.e. in soil). Water exists in different forms between the solid particles, due to surface tension generates internal stresses in granular material and develops mass exchange with the environment during the evaporation process. During evaporation the internal stress evolves, which may lead to the medium shrinkage, air entry and damage. The most sensitive is the final stage of evaporation, which corresponds to the rupture of capillary bridges (Péron et al., 2010). In this study, the phenomenon of air entry, evolution of intergranular forces and behavior and rupture of capillary bridges are analyzed experimentally at the local scale, on the example of capillary bridges between two and three spherical grains.

Capillary bridges are made from distilled water and exposed to evaporation under constant atmospheric conditions, with constant separation between the grains. For comparison, the liquid bridges are also tested for mechanical extension at constant volume, with constant extension rate.

The evolution of the capillary bridge profile is recorded by still photo camera and high-speed camera (prior and at the moment of rupture), in correlation with direct measurements of evaporation rate and capillary force with the use of precision balance. Further image processing allows to measure several geometric parameters (Fig. 1), used then to trace the evolution of global and local variables, as surface area of evaporation, evaporation flux, Laplace pressure Δp , capillary force F_c and its component forces, with use the solutions of Young-Laplace equation (Adamson, 1976).

Obtained results of experimental measurements are compared with calculated values based on the geometrical parameters. The behavior of liquid bridges depends strongly on the separation distance between the grains. Substantial differences are observed also between the evolution of capillary force due to evaporation and due to extension of the liquid bridges.

Negative Laplace pressure noted at small separations significantly decreases during evaporation, and becomes positive toward the end and prior to rupture. At larger separations the pressure is positive all the time, changing a little. Rupture of the bridge occurs at positive pressure; however,

the resultant total capillary forces are always tensile, and decreasing toward zero, in all cases. None of the dynamic variables characterizing capillary bridges i.e. Laplace pressure, capillary force qualify as state variables of volume and separation upon evaporation and/or extension, but rather depend on additional variables. In particular, the evolution (pinning/depinning) of the diameter of the three-phase contact line and the "apparent" contact angle at the solid/liquid/gas interface seem to control the capillary force evolution (Mielniczuk et al., 2014a).

The rupture of the bridge is accompanied by air entry and a decrease in cohesion of the material. Several rupture modes are observed, depending on the liquid bridge configuration: disjunction in the middle, creation of water-wire (Mielniczuk et al., 2014b), nucleation and growth of an air bubble or a movement of water volume. Water body instability generated by dynamic penetration of air may also provide an imperfection for the granular system, potentially leading to cracking.

The findings are of relevance to the mechanics of unsaturated granular media in the final phase of drying.

References

Péron, H., L. Laloui, L.B. Hu, T. Hueckel (2010), Desiccation cracking of soils. In: L. Laloui (ed.), Mechanics of Unsaturated Geomaterials, John Wiley, Hoboken, 55-86.

Adamson, A.W. (1976): Physical Chemistry of Surfaces, 3rd edn. Wiley, New York and London

Mielniczuk, B., T. Hueckel, M. S. El Youssoufi (2014a), Evolving capillary forces and geometry of evaporating twograin bridges, Granular Matter, 2014, DOI 10.1007/s10035-014-0512-6

Mielniczuk, B., M. S. El Youssoufi, L. Sabatier, T. Hueckel (2014b), Rupture of an evaporating liquid bridge between two grains, Acta Geophysica, 2014, DOI: 10.2478/s11600-014-0225-6



Fig. 1. Scheme of capillary bridge between two spheres during evaporation/extension processes and at the moment of rupture.

Granular Matter at High Water Saturation Levels

Konstantin Melnikov, ETH Zürich

Stefano-Franscini-Platz 3, 8093, Zürich, Switzerland – konstantin.melnikov@ifb.baug.ethz.ch

Roman Mani, ETH Zürich Stefano-Franscini-Platz 3, 8093, Zürich, Switzerland

Falk Wittel, ETH Zürich Stefano-Franscini-Platz 3 8093, Zürich, Switzerland

Hans J. Herrmann, ETH Zürich Stefano-Franscini-Platz 3, 8093, Zürich, Switzerland

Keywords: granular matter, water bridges, water clusters, transport in granular matter

Abstract:

Rainfall induced slope failures are a common phenomenon in mountainous regions after long periods of rains. These failures might lead to landslides which are together with debris flows highly dangerous for both people and infrastructure. While the main macroscopic reason for these events is an increase of water saturation level in soil, only little is known about the initiation mechanisms of failures at the microscopic level. Our goal is to model triggering mechanisms of rainfall induced slope failures at the grain scale. In the first step we develop a model which allows to simulate higher saturation levels beyond the well-studied capillary bridge regime.

Granular material is simulated by a discrete model based on the contact dynamics approach (3D). To investigate the influence of increasing water content in granular material we extend an existing model for capillary bridges (Mani 2013) to account for larger liquid structures that can fill the space between grains. This geometrical model is developed in the spirit of the work by Cieplak (1988) and for the considered 3D case based on the work by Gladkikh (2005). The core feature of this approach is to approximate the shape of the water-air interface of liquid clusters as a spherical cap (meniscus) that is located between three grains in the pore throats of granular material. The corresponding Laplace pressure is then defined by the curvature of the interface and can be easily calculated. This is a purely geometrical model, the water is propagating due to deterministic events. Examples of such events are the instability of the interface that arises if a critical imbibition curvature for a given pore is reached or if two interfaces come into contact.

The main difference to the model of Gladkikh is that water is not pressed into the material but it is transported through the network of liquid structures due to the gradient in Laplace pressure. Thus, isolated water clusters can arise in the material when smaller liquid structures merge due to water inflow. We investigate the water transport through the material at the grain scale and report on the details of the creation mechanisms of several liquid structures like trimers and larger clusters in samples with different packing densities.

References:

Cieplak, M. and Robbins, M.O., 1988. Dynamical transition in quasistatic fluid invasion in porous media. Physical Review Letters, 21(1), 2042-2045.

Motealleh, S., DiCarlo, D. and Bryant, S., 2013. Unified Model of Drainage and Imbibition in 3D Fractionally Wet Porous Media, Transport in Porous Media, 99, 581-611.

Gladkikh, M. and Bryant, S., 2005. Prediction of imbibition in unconsolidated granular materials, Journal of Colloid and Interface Science, 288(2), 526-539.

Mani, R., Kadau, D. and Herrmann, H. J., 2013. Liquid migration in sheared unsaturated granular media, Granular Matter, 15, 447-454.

FULL-FIELD MEASUREMENTS OF STRAIN LOCALISATION IN SANDSTONE BY NEUTRON TOMOGRAPHY AND **3D**-VOLUMETRIC DIGITAL IMAGE CORRELATION

E. Tudisco¹, S.A. Hall^{1,2}, E.M. Charalampidou³, N. Kardjilov⁴, A. Hilger⁴, H. Sone⁵, P. Bésuelle⁶

¹ Division of Solid Mechanics, Lund University, Sweden
² European Spallation Source AB, Lund, Sweden
³ Institute of Petroleum Engineering, Heriot Watt University
⁴ HZB, Berlin, Germany
⁵ GFZ-Potsdam, Germany
⁶ Laboratoire 3SR, Grenoble, France

email: erika.tudisco@solid.lth.se

Keywords: neutron, tomography, DIC, sandstone

Abstract

Recent studies have demonstrated that the combination of x-ray tomography during triaxial tests ("in-situ" tests) and 3D-volumetric Digital Image Correlation (DIC) can provide important insight into the mechanical behaviour and deformation processes of granular materials such as sand. The application of such tools to investigate the mechanisms of failure in rocks is also of obvious interest. However, the relevant confining pressures for triaxial testing on rocks are higher and therefore stronger pressure containment vessels are required. Therefore, pressure vessels for rock triaxial tests are typically made of steel or aluminium, which are not very transparent to x-rays, making in-situ imaging of triaxial tests on rocks a challenge. One possible solution to overcome this problem is to use neutron, instead of x-ray, imaging. The absorption of neutrons by materials is different to x-rays and many materials that are not so transparent to x-rays, such as aluminium, are quite transparent to neutrons. This means that fewer compromises should need to be made in designing pressure vessels for in-situ triaxial testing on rocks with neutron imaging. In this perspective, this work assesses the capability of neutron tomography with DIC to measure deformation fields in rock samples. Recent results of neutron tomography of sandstone samples before and after triaxial deformation tests (not in-situ) and corresponding DIC analysis (to provide full 3D displacement and strain fields) will be presented, *e.g.*, Figure 1. These results are also compared to equivalent analyses based on corresponding pre- and post-deformation x-ray tomography of the same samples.



Figure 1: Example slice of neutron and x-ray tomography of a deformed sample with a diameter of 50 mm and corresponding DIC results in terms of vertical displacements and shear strain. The difference in displacement values is due to a change in the configuration of neutron image acquisition between the two measurements.

subjected to

Multiscale modelling of cementitious materials multiple hazards

G. Mazzucco, B. Pomaro, N. Spiezia, G. Xotta, V.A. Salomoni, C.E. Majorana

Department of Civil, Environmental and Architectural Engineering (DICEA), University of Padova, Via F. Marzolo 9, 35131 Padova, Italy.

gianluca.mazzucco@dicea.unipd.it, beatrice.pomaro@dicea.unipd.it, nicolo.spiezia@dicea.unipd.it, giovanna.xotta@dicea.unipd.it

Keywords: concrete, multiscale, high temperatures, nuclear radiation.

Abstract

Although concrete in traditional engineering studies is considered as a homogeneous material idealized as an infinitesimal continuum medium with average properties (macroscopic approach), it is a highly heterogeneous material and its composite behaviour is exceedingly complex. For obtaining a deep understanding of the macroscopic constitutive behaviour of concrete, theoretical studies based on micromechanics analysis of the interaction between various components of concrete have been developed. However, the microstructure and properties of the individual components of concrete and their effects on the macroscopic material behaviour have not been generally taken into account. For such details to be included in the computational analysis, concrete needs to be analysed as a multi-scale composite material where the microstructure is realistically simulated.

Specifically, for the level of observation lower than the macroscopic one, i.e. the mesoscale, it provides a more realistic description of global behaviour; this could be expected, being the macroscopic behaviour a direct consequence of the phenomena taking place at the level of the material heterogeneities.

Concrete at mesolevel is a mixture of cement paste, aggregates of different size and a thin layer of matrix material between these two components called interfacial transition zone (ITZ).

A thorough knowledge of concrete at the mesoscale level is nowadays essential to better characterize and understand the mechanical behaviour, if subjected to multiple hazards such as fire, which can induce to a specific phenomenon called spalling, and nuclear radiation.

In this work, a 3D fully coupled thermo-hydro-mechanical finite element code [1,2] has been developed, in order to characterize the behaviour of concrete if subjected to the above described hazards.

In detail, as regards elevated temperatures, the effect of aggregates characterized by different porosities is investigated, to catch the damage scenarios related to the different inclusions types and hence to understand the role of aggregates porosity on spalling when concrete is exposed to fire [3].

To reduce the risk of spalling of a concrete material under fire condition, a low dosage of polypropylene fibres in the mix design of the concrete is included. This effect can be explained considering the increment of voids connectivity in the cement paste as well as the increment of porosity in the material due to the polypropylene evaporation above certain temperatures. Therefore, in this work the complex mechanism of polypropylene effects in the concrete material under thermal conditions has been also numerically evaluated [4].

Finally, as regards nuclear radiation, the effects at mesolevel on a concrete shielding have been investigated. This has been done for the specific neutron source of a study case in conjunction with a Monte Carlo code (Fluka), used to describe the radiation field in terms of neutron fluence and deposited energy that the mechanical field is dependent on. Complex irradiation cycles are accounted for both at a macroscale and a mesoscale level and the performances of the analyses at the two scales are discussed in view of the final shielding characteristics of concrete [5].

References

[1] G. Xotta, V.A. Salomoni, C.E. Majorana, "Thermo-hygro-mechanical meso-scale analysis of concrete as a viscoelastic-damaged material", Engineering Computations, 30(5), pp. 728-750, (2013).

[2] V.A. Salomoni, C.E. Majorana, G. Mazzucco, G. Xotta, G.A. Khoury, "Multiscale modelling of concrete as a fully coupled porous medium", in Sentowski, J.T. (Ed.), Concrete Materials: Properties, Performance and Applications, Chapter 3, NOVA Science Publishers, New York, NY, pp. 171-231, (2009).

[3] G. Mazzucco, C. Majorana, V. Salomoni, G. Xotta, "Aggregate Behaviour in Concrete Materials Under High Temperature Conditions", 3rd International Workshop on Concrete Spalling due to Fire Exposure, 25-27 September, Paris, France, 2013.

[4] G. Mazzucco, V. A. Salomoni, C. Majorana, "Mesoscale modelling of concrete material with polypropylene fibres inclusion under high temperature", WCCM XI 11th World Congress on Computational Mechanics, 20-25 July, Barcelona, Spain, (2014).

[5] V.A. Salomoni, C.E. Majorana, B. Pomaro, G. Xotta and F. Gramegna, "Macroscale and mesoscale analysis of concrete as a multiphase material for biological shields against nuclear radiation", Int. J. Numer. Anal. Meth. Geomech., 38, pp.518-535, (2014).



Figure 1 : High temperature studies: Stress on a generic plane section into the mesoscale model.



Figure 2 : Nucelar Radiation investigations: Five years simulation – final temperatures.

Statistical Homogenization of granular plastic behavior

P. Schuhmacher¹, F. Radjaï¹, S. Roux²

¹LMGC, University Montpellier 2, ²LMT-Cachan

paul.schuhmahcer@univ-montp2.fr stephane.roux@lmt.ens-cachan.fr franck.radjai@univ-montp2

Keywords: homogenization, plastic, granular, quasi-static

Abstract

The quasistatic flow of rigid frictional particles can be seen as a succession of *limit states* globally as well as locally. The internal parameters that characterize the state (be it local or global) have to be encoded in the geometry of the packing (compacity, coordination number, fabric tensor, and possibly higher order statistical moments ...). The rheology, possibly including its statistical variability, consists of relating these limit states to the value of the internal parameters. In order to identify this rheology, it is proposed to follow a discrete element simulation in parallel to a continuum description slaved to the former through spatial averaging operators (for mass, velocity, momentum or geometric features). This intimate link from discrete to continuum description can be seen as a substitute to solving for the mechanical problem in the continuum description alone. Identification can thus be seen as the inverse problem than consists of "learning" the continuum rheology from the discrete one performed at various spatial or temporal scales. The relevance of statistical variability or on the contrary of a simple deterministic constitutive law is expected to lie in the averaging scale chosen either in space and/or time. Thus the same scheme is applied to arbitrary coarse-graining scales. The present study focuses on the methodological aspects of this approach.

References

[1] I. Agnolin et J.-N. Roux (2007), Phys. Rev. E 76, 061302.

[2] F. Radjai, H. Troadec, et S. Roux (2004), « Key features of ganular plasticity », dans Granular Materials : Fundamentals and Applications, édité par S. J. Antony, W. Hoyle et Y. Ding (The Royal Society of Chemistry, Cambridge), pp. 157-184.

[3] GDR-MiDi (2004), Eur. Phys. J. E 14, 341.

[4] D. M. Wood (1990), Soil behaviour and critical state soil mechanics (Cambridge University Press, Cambridge, England).

[5] F. Radjai, M. Jean, J. J. Moreau et S. Roux (1996), « Force distributions in dense two- dimensional granular systems", Phys. Rev. Lett. **77**, p.274

[6] F. Radjai et F. Dubois (2010), Modélisation Numérique Discrète des Matériaux Granulaires (Hermès-Lavoisier, Paris), Traité MIM, 464 pages.

[7] S. Roux et F. Radjai (2001), « Statistical approach to the mechanical behaviour of granular media », dans Mechanics for a New Millennium, édité par H. Aref and J. W. Philips (Kluwer, Netherlands), pp. 181-196.

[8] H. Troadec, F. Radjai, S. Roux, et J.C. Charmet (2002), "A model for granular texture with steric exclusion", Phys. Rev. E 66, p. 041305.

Parametric analysis of fabric anisotropies' correlation using DEM

A.Theocharis^{1*}, E.Vairaktaris¹, P.Fu² and Y.F.Dafalias^{1,3}

¹NTUA, Athens, Greece, ²LLNL, Livermore, CA, USA, ³UC Davis, CA, USA

atheomec@mail.ntua.gr

Keywords: Fabric, Anisotropy, DEM

Introduction

In the here presented work two different kinds of fabric are correlated: inter-particle contact normal directions and orientations of void shapes. Considering existing literature which presents that experimental determination of contact normal directions is rather difficult compared to void vectors, following difficulties associated with measurement of tangent contact planes (Jaquet et al 2013), the authors present a comparison between fabric tensors obtained by identifying the unit vector along the directions of the fabric elements mentioned above. For this reason, an extensive 2D DEM analysis was conducted; focus is given on the effect of the correlation of particular mechanical and geometrical parameters of the tests, i.e. the initial confining pressure, the particle geometry, the interparticle friction and stiffness. The results are indicating a very strong linear correlation, which can be a motive for further -3D- analysis and possible implementation in constitutive models.

Fabric identification

The contact normal fabric is identified as a fabric tensor based on the contact normal unit vector n_c which is defined by the normal to the tangent plane (Figure). The fabric tensor is then defined as

$$\mathbf{G}_{c} = \frac{1}{N_{c}} \sum_{k_{c} \in V} \mathbf{n}_{c}^{k_{c}} \otimes \mathbf{n}_{c}^{k_{c}}$$
, where \mathbf{G}_{c} is the fabric tensor for contact normal vectors; the subscript "c" denotes that the fabric quantification considers the contact normal vectors. In addition, the symbol

 \otimes is the tensor product of the vectors \mathbf{n}_c and the Latin numbering of vectors implies i=1,2, j=1,2 in 2D. Also, Σ implies the summation over all the contacts \mathbf{k}_c of the volume *V* and N_c is the total number of the contacts that exist between particles. The volume *V* describes the area in 2D where the measurement of the fabric takes place. For the biaxial test that is used in this project the principal axis coincide with the x and y axis and the diagonal terms of the terms are zero. In this

case the anisotropy of the tensor is easily defined as $\alpha_c = G_c^I - G_c^{II} = G_c^{11} - G_c^{22} = G_c^{yy} - G_c^{xx}$. The void fabric is calculated by using a void scan line approach similar to Ghedia & O'Sullivan (2012). Parallel scanning lines are used in order to identify the voids for several angles from -90° to 90° (Figure 2). At each inclination angle of the scanning lines a unit vector $\boldsymbol{n}_{vs}^{\theta}$ is defined and the

$$\mathbf{G}_{vs} = \frac{1}{\sum_{\theta=-90}^{90} \overline{I}^{\theta}} \sum_{\theta=-90}^{90} \overline{I}^{\theta} \boldsymbol{n}_{vs}^{\theta} \otimes \boldsymbol{n}_{vs}^{\theta}$$

total void scan line fabric tensor is

where \otimes is the tensor product, \overline{I}^{θ}

is the mean void length for the inclination angle θ which varies from -90° to 90°. The fabric anisotropy can be defined in the same way as for the contact normal fabric tensor, i.e.

$$\alpha_{vs} = G^{I}_{vs} - G^{II}_{vs} = G^{11}_{vs} - G^{22}_{vs} = G^{yy}_{vs} - G^{xx}_{vs} \, . \label{eq:alpha_vs}$$

Correlation between contact normal fabric and void scan line fabric

In order to examine the correlation between those two fabric anisotropies, a parametric 2D DEM analysis has been conducted using the PFC-2D[®] code. Several geometrical (shape of particles), micromechanical (interparticle friction and stiffness) and mechanical (isotropic pressure) parameters have been examined in this analysis; the results are presented in Figure 3 and Erreur : source de la référence non trouvée.

The names of the experiments on the legends are based on their properties; D2L500_0.3 means that the particles are disk shaped, mean isotropic pressure p=2*100kPa, micromechanical stiffness $k_n=k_s=500*10^6$ N/m and interparticle friction f=0.3.

Conclusions

A relatively strong linear correlation is observed between the contact normal and the void scan-line fabric for both the pre-CS and the CS conditions. This strong correlation stands for all parameters considered in the current work.

The slope of the linear correlation between the two fabric types is dependent on the shape of the particles and the stiffness but independent of the mean isotropic pressure and of the interparticle friction.

At Critical State, the contact normal as well as the void scan line fabric tensors tend to maintain an almost fixed critical state value; the mean value of the scattering is constant. This is consistent with the Anisotropic Critical State Theory (CST) presented by Li & Dafalias (2012).

In any case, further analysis is needed for the quantitative and qualitative evaluation of the trend observed in the relevant graphs for all the parameters included in these kinds of tests. 3D analysis should then follow before using results in macromechanics, i.e. constitutive modeling.

The research leading to these results has received funding from the European Research Council under the European Union's Seventh Framework Program FP7-ERC-IDEAS Advanced Grant Agreement n° 290963 (SOMEF).



European Research Council Established by the European Commission Supporting top researchers from anywhere in the world

References

- Ghedia, R. & O'Sullivan, C. 2012. Quantifying void fabric using a scan-line approach. *Computers and Geotechnics* 41: 1-12.
- Jaquet, C., Andó, E., Viggiani, G., & Talbot, H. (2013). Estimation of Separating Planes between Touching 3D Objects Using Power Watershed. In *Mathematical Morphology and Its Applications to Signal and Image Processing* (pp. 452-463). Springer Berlin Heidelberg.
- Li, X. S. & Dafalias, Y. F. 2012. Anisotropic critical state theory: role of fabric. *Journal of Engineering Mechanics* 138(3): 263-275.





Figure 2: Definition of unit void scan line vector



Figure 3: Linear correlation of contact normal and void scan line fabric anisotropies for disk shaped particles



Figure 4: Linear correlation of contact normal and void scan line fabric anisotropies for disk shaped particles

Nonlinear FEM analysis of a horizontal wellbore drilled through a porous rock formation

Nicolò Spiezia, Valentina Salomoni, Carmelo Majorana

Department of Civil, Environmental and Architectural Engineering, University of Padua, Italy

nicolo.spiezia@dicea.unipd.it, valentina.salomoni@dicea.unipd, carmelo.maiorana@dicea.unipd

Keywords: wellbore stability, porous rock, finite strain elastoplasticity, band localization.

Abstract

The aim of this study is to quantify the stress field, plastic zones, and the possibility for localized deformation around a horizontal borehole drilled at great depth through a highly porous rock formation. Quantifying plastic deformation and localization band is fundamental for the prediction of instability and sand production [1, 2], but at the same time it is very challenging, mostly due to the complicated mechanical behaviour of porous rock [3]. In fact, as revealed by several laboratory tests, depending on the loading path, highly porous rocks are susceptible to different failure mechanisms. Most of these mechanisms are mainly due to shear-induced dilation and shearenhanced compaction [4]. Plasticity models, in conjunction with bifurcation analysis, represent a useful framework for describing such detailed constitutive responses. This work presents first a new elasto-plastic constitutive model characterized by two vield surfaces intersecting smoothly: a linear yield surface for the dilatant side, and an elliptical yield surface for the compactant side, which can expand depending on the accumulated plastic volumetric strain (Fig. 1). This model is able to capture the different failure modes typical of porous rock, since it is characterized by a dilatant and a compactant plastic surface [5]. The model has been calibrated against experimental data for several different porous rocks, showing the capability of the model to reproduce both hydrostatic and triaxial experimental tests, as shown in Fig. 2. The calibrated model has been then used to determine the stress and strain distributions around a horizontal wellbore using nonlinear finite element analysis [6,7]. A nonlinear geometry approach has been used throughout the entire analysis, to take into account the finite deformation effects enhancing the strain localization. Particular interest has been devoted to predict the condition for the formation of a localized band of intense deformation, elucidating the factors that either prevent or enhance the band initiation. Results of simulations, as reported for example in Fig. 3 and Fig. 4, show that the stress condition and geometric imperfections play a key role in the development and propagation of plastic zone, as well as in the initiation of localization zone.

References

[1] D. Moss, P. Peska, T. Finkbeiner, M. Zoback, Comprehensive wellbore stability analysis using quantitative risk assessment, Jour. Petrol. Sci. and Eng., Spec. Issue on Wellbore stability 38 (2003), 97-109.

[2] M. D. Zoback, Reservoir Geomechanics, Cambridge University Press, 2010.

[3] P. Baud, V. Vajadova, T.-f. Wong, Shear-enhanced compaction and strain localization: Inelastic deformation and constitutive modeling of four porous sandstones, Journal of Geophysical Research 111 (2006) B12401.

[4] T.-f. Wong, P. Baud, The brittle-ductile transition in porous rock: A review. Journal of Structural geology 44 (2012) 25-53.

[5] K. A. Issen, V. Challa, Strain localization conditions in porous rock using a two-yield surface constitutive model, Geological Society London 245 (2005) 433-452.

[6] R.I. Borja, A. Aydin, Computational modeling of deformation bands in granular media. I. Geological and mathematical framework, Comput. Methods Appl. Mech. Engrg. (2004) 2667-2698.

[7] R.I. Borja, Computational modeling of deformation bands in granular media. II. Numerical simulations, Comput. Methods Appl. Mech. Engrg. 193 (2004) 2699-2718.



Fig.1: Graphical representation of the elastoplastic constitutive model.



Fig. 2 : Comparison between experimental data and model simulation of a hydrostatic test for (a) Boise, (b) Berea, (c) Bentheim and of a triaxial test for (d) Darley Dale, (e) Berea and (f) Bentheim sandstones.



Fig. 3: Volumetric (top) and deviatoric (bottom) plastic strain for different value of pressure (a) $\Delta P = 0$ (b) $\Delta P = 8$ and (c) $\Delta P = 16$ MPa.



Fig. 4: Plastic deviatoric deformation (top) and localization function (bottom) for different value of the vertical in-situ stress (a) $\sigma_v = 39.0$, (b) with imperfection ($\sigma_v = 32.1$) and (c) $\sigma_v = 42.0$ MPa with balanced drilling ($\Delta P = 0$ Mpa).

Formation of compaction bands in a porous sandstone with high density inclusions

Elli-Maria Charalampidou¹, Grzegorz Kwiatek², Sergei Stanchits³, Georg Dresen²

¹ Institute of Petroleum Engineering, Heriot Watt University, Edinburgh, Scotland, UK ² Helmholtz Centre Potsdam, GFZ German Research Centre for Geosciences, Potsdam, Germany ³ TerraTek, Schlumberger, USA

elma.charalampidou@pet.hw.ac.uk

Abstract

Compaction bands in porous sandstones have been described as tabular zones of localised deformation that accommodate pure compaction, with no macroscopic evidence of shear (e.g. Mollema and Antonellini, 1996). These deformation bands are formed normal or subnormal to the maximum principal stress direction and are accompanied by localised porosity loss (Holcomb et al., 2007). The involved micro-processes are mainly characterised by grain crushing and pore collapse. To better understand the onset and propagation of such deformation structures, a series of experimental studies has been carried out in porous sandstone specimens. In some experiments samples contained a notch acting as stress concentrator and thus, localising the onset of compaction band formation (Stanchits et al., 2009). Here we investigate the effect of high density inclusions in sandstone specimens on compaction band propagation.

Specimens of Bentheim sandstone (22% porosity) were used in this study, having a diameter of 50 mm, a length of 105 mm and a circumferential rounded notch of 4 mm depth and 0.8 mm height machined on their mid-height. Pre-deformation x-ray tomography (carried out in laboratory 3SR, Grenoble), has demonstrated the existence of high density elliptical inclusions inside the specimens – most of them located at the mid-height of the samples (i.e. close to the region of the notch). The x-ray images had ~ 30 μ m voxel size resolution.

Triaxial compression experiments were performed (at GFZ) using a servo-hydraulic loading frame from Material Testing Systems (MTS). Ultrasonic transmission signals and Acoustic Emissions (AE) were recorded throughout the duration of the tests using sixteen P-wave piezoelectric sensors, glued directly on the surface of the specimens and two P-wave sensors incorporated to the top and bottom caps. Moreover, two strain-gages were used to measure vertical displacements. Two Bentheim specimens were loaded in isotropic compression, in which the confining pressure was increased up to 135 MPa and 160 MPa, respectively. Subsequently samples were loaded in axial direction using displacement control at a rate of 20 μ m/min.

AE waveforms and ultrasonic signals were automatically discriminated after each experiment. Pwave onset times were picked and AE locations were calculated, considering time-dependent variations in P-wave velocities and employing an anisotropic heterogeneous ultrasonic velocity model, consisting of five horizontal layers. Furthermore, first motion amplitudes were picked and corrected for the effects of sensor coupling and incidence angle sensitivity according to (Kwiatek et al., 2013). AE events were classified as tensile, shear, and compressive according to (Zang et al., 1998). Moment tensor inversion of AEs was also performed in order to investigate the source mechanisms and the moment tensor components.

Compaction bands in both specimens initially formed at the vicinity of the notch and afterwards propagated towards the centre of the specimens, leaving unaffected the regions of the high density inclusions, as this was demonstrated by AE locations superimposed on x-ray tomography images. A larger number of compressive AE events was observed in the specimen loaded at 160 MPa. A variation of different event types was observed in the specimen loaded at 165 MPa, although compressive events were dominant. Results will be presented from both specimens focusing on the resolved micro-processes that occurred during: a) the onset of compaction bands from the circumferential notch; b) the propagation of compaction bands at the region of the high density inclusions; c) the propagation of compaction bands far from the inclusions.

References

Mollema P.N., Antonellini, M.A. (1996). Compaction bands : a structural analog for anti-mode I cracks in Aeolian sandstone. Tectonophysics, 267, 209-28.

Holcomb D., Rudnicki, J.W., Issen, K., Sternolf, K. (2007). Compaction localisation in the Earth and the laboratory: state of research directions. Acta Geotech, 2,1-25.

Stanchits, S., Fortin, J., Gueguen, Y., Dresen, G. (2009). Initiation and propagation of compaction bands in dry and wet Bentheim sandstone. Pure Appl Geophys, 166, 843-68.

Kwiatek, G., Charalampidou, E.M., Dresen, G., Stanchits, S. (2013). An improved method for seismic moment tensor inversion of acoustic emissions through assessment of sensor coupling and sensitivity to incidence angle. Int J Rock Mech Mining Sci, <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.ijrmms.2013.11.005</u>

Zang, A., Wagner, F.C., Stanchits, S., Dresen, G., Andresen, R., Haidekker, M.A. (1998). Source analysis of acoustic emissions in Aue granite cores under symmetric and asymmetric compressive loads. Goephys J Int, 135, 1113-30.

Biological soil improvement: the choice of different microorganisms

Rahim Saffari ^a, Ehsan Nikooee ^{b*}, Mohamad Mahdi Kazemi ^c, Nasser Talebbeydokhti ^d, Ghassem Habibagahi ^e, Younes Ghasemi ^f, Ali Niazi ^g, S. Majid Hassanizadeh ^h

Affiliations

^{a,c,d,e} Dept. of Civil and Environmental Engineering, Shiraz University, Shiraz, Iran ^{b h} Department of Earth Sciences, Utrecht University, Utrecht, the Netherlands ^f Department of Pharmaceutical Biotechnology and Pharmaceutical Science Research Centre, School of Pharmacy, Shiraz University of Medical Sciences, Shiraz, Iran ^g Biotechnology Research Centre, Shiraz University, Shiraz, Iran <u>email</u>

ehsan_nikooee@yahoo.com, e.nikooee@uu.nl (*corresponding and presenting author)

Keywords: Bio-cementation, Bacillus sphaericus, Chlorella vulgaris, Soil improvement

Abstract

In recent years, application of microbial induced bio-cementation for soil improvement has faced much attention (Dejong et al. 2013). There are various microorganisms which have calcifying capabilities (e.g. various cyanobacteria, eukaryotic microalgae, Bacillus, seudomonas, Vibrio, and sulphate reducing bacteria) (Jansson and Northen, 2010). In addition to calcite formation, the cementation agent can be the extracellular material produced by the microorganism such as polysaccharides, which enhance soil mechanical properties by making bridges between the grains and strengthening the soil micro-fabric. In this study, we investigate both mechanisms. In the present research, the calcite precipitation by bacillus sphaericus and its effect on soil shear strength as well as polysaccharide network generation between and also on the grains by one type of microalgae (chlorella vulgaris) have been experimentally studied. The two cases studied here are merged to demonstrate the effect of different microorganisms on shear behaviour of soils.

Improving soil shear strength by microalgae: Experimental procedure and results

The unicellular alga chlorella vulgaris was used in the first part. Its cultivation was performed in medium BG-11 poured in pure water. Two types of soil samples were examined in this experiment: 1. Very fine sand 2.Rock powder. The designation of two types of soil was very close to silty sand, SM, based on ASTM 2487. Wooden boxes, 200x200x50 mm, were filled to the rim with dried soil. Operation conditions have been reported in details elsewhere (Talebbeydokhti et al. 2013). Soil shear strength test was performed by means of a torevane shear test device and the shear strength was determined based on the procedure suggested by ASTM D4648. The soil shear strength improvement at different times, at different temperatures for a certain moisture content is depicted

in Figure 1.a. The SEM micrograph of soil samples treated with microalgae is depicted in Figure 1.b.

Improving soil shear strength by Bacillus Sphaericus: experimental procedure and results

The soil samples were composed of 70% silty sand, 15% kaolinite and 15% sodium bentonite. The synthetic soil sample, however, was classified as CL (Low plasticity clay) based on ASTM 2487. Direct shear tests were performed on the soil samples based on ASTM 3080. The microorganism considered for biological soil stabilization was Bacillus Sphaericus. The optical density of bacterial solution was 1.7. The soil cohesion in untreated sample, treated with culture media solely and treated with bacteria and culture media, both was found to be 26.3, 30, and 34 kPa and internal friction angle was determined to be 28.5°, 30.5°, 31.2°, respectively (see Figure 2).

References

DeJong, J.T., Soga, K.S., Kavazanjian, E, et al. (2013) Biogeochemical Processes and Geotechnical Applications: Progress, Opportunities, and Challenges *Geotechnique 63 (4), 287-301*.

Jansson, C. Northen, T. (2010) Calcifying cyanobacteria—the potential of biomineralization for carbon capture and storage, *Current Opinion in Biotechnology*, 21 (3), 365–371.

Talebbeydokhti, N.,Nikooee, E., Kazemi, M.M., Habibagahi, G.,Ghasemi, Y. (2013) Biological Stabilization of the Fine-Grained Soils Using Microalgae: Evaluation of the Effective Parameters, Proceedings of the U.S.-Iran Symposium on Air Pollution in Megacities, American Association for the Advancement of Science (AAAS), Beckman Center, Irvine, California, September 3-5, 2013, 52-65





Figure 1. a) on the left: shear strength improvement versus temperature (moisture content=15%



Figure 2. a) on the left: Increase in shear strength parameters in cured samples with bacillus sphaericus b) on the right: SEM micrographs of sample treated with bacillus sphaericus

Boom clay shrinkage analysis under drying conditions

Noémie Prime¹*, Séverine Levasseur², Frédéric Collin², Robert Charlier², Laurent Fraikin³, Angéligue Léonard³

¹Ecole Centrale de Lyon, LTDS, 36, Av Guy de Collongue, 69134 Ecully, France ²Université de Liège, Dépt. ArGEnCo, Chemin des Chevreuils 1, 4000 Liège, Belgium ³Université de Liège, Dépt. de Chimie appliquée, allée de la chimie 3, 4000 Liège, Belgium * <u>noemie.prime@ec-lyon.fr</u>

Keywords: Convective drying, clay, shrinkage, hydro-mechanical coupling, tomography

Abstract

Boom clay is a potential host rock for deep nuclear waste disposal, selected because of its suitable features: notably a very low permeability and a crack sealing ability by plastic straining (Bernier et al, 2007). The stability over time of the underground cavity has to be investigated under various conditions, among which is the drying solicitation. Such a hydric stress can indeed modify the mechanical equilibrium by cracking and shrinkage of this plastic rock.

In this contribution, the Boom clay shrinkage under a soft convective drying is analyzed, by mean of regular tomographic scans performed during a controlled drying test. The aim is to quantify the volumetric strains and relate them to the evaporation kinetics (as proposed on chalk by Prime et al., in press, and on clay by Prime et al. (2014)). This study makes possible to put in evidence the following points:

- The early high evaporation rate corresponds to an ideal shrinkage of the bulk.

- The shrinkage develops from the evaporation surface with a gradient toward the core of the material.

- The bedding planes, which are typical of the Boom clay, induce an anisotropic shrinkage with a ratio around 2 between the strain values in the two characteristic directions (fig.1).

References

Bernier F, Li XL, Bastiaens W. 'Twenty-five years' geotechnical observation and testing in the Tertiary Boom Clay formation. Géotechnique 2007;57(2):229–37

Prime N, Housni Z, Fraikin L, Léonard A, Charlier R, Levasseur S. On water transfer and hydraulic connection layer during the convective drying of rigid porous material. Transport in Porous Media, accepted, soon in press.

Prime N, Fraikin L, Léonard A, Charlier R, Levasseur S. Experimental investigation of hydro-mechanical coupling during clay drying. In *19th International Drying Symposium*, Lyon, France (2014).
ALERT Workshop – Poster session

Illustrations



Figure 1: Comparison of the strains, on the evaporation surface, for perpendicular and parallel directions with respect to the bedding planes

A new simplified model using interpolation in stress space for unloading/reloading stress trayectories based on Pastor-Zienkiewicz model for sands

Ana Sofía Benítez, Laboratorio de Geotecnia - CEDEX, Calle Alfonso XII, 3-5 28014 Madrid, <u>Ana.S.Benitez@cedex.es</u>

Pablo Mira, Laboratorio de Geotecnia - CEDEX, Calle Alfonso XII, 3-5 28014 Madrid, Pablo.Mira@cedex.es

Manuel Pastor, ETSI de Caminos, Canales y Puertos, Universidad Politécnica de Madrid, Calle Profesor Aranguren 3, 28040 Madrid, <u>manuel.pastor@upm.es</u>

Diego Manzanal, ETSI de Caminos, Canales y Puertos, Universidad Politécnica de Madrid, Calle Profesor Aranguren 3, 28040 Madrid

Keywords: Sand; Model; Interpolation; Parameters

Abstract

In order to analyse the behaviour of sands under undrained conditions when unloading, most classical plasticity models consider strains as elastic and isotropic. In that case, volumetric plastic strains are zero and mean effective stress does not change, as there in no change of volume. Stress path upon unloading should be a vertical line crossing the hydrostatic axis, but it can be observed from experiments that stress path in unloading turns towards the origin. One possible explanation can be that sands can develop plastic deformations during unloading (Pastor, Zienkiewicz and Chan, 1990).

This work starts studying the constitutive model Pastor-Zienkiewicz for sands. Its formulation has been analysed for monotonic loading and unloading situations. Later, a model extension proposed by Pastor, Zienkiwicz and Chan (1987) and Pastor, Zienkiewicz, Xu and Peraire (1993) has been studied. This last formulation proposes an interpolation of several variables of the model between the point in the stress path at which last reversal took place and its image point within a surface defining the maximum level of stresses reached. This improvement has been implemented in the finite element code GeHoMadrid. Obtained results show a better fitting response compared to experimental data.

The proposed interpolation process involves new parameters in Pastor-Zienkiewicz model for sands. Changes in the formulation affect the flow vector, the loading/unloading vector and plastic modulus through a series of additional parameters. On this poster new proposed formulation for sands when unloading is shown. The new model and its implementation have been validated through the comparison with experimental data from experiments on Fuji River Sand from Tokyo by Ishihara and Okada (1982) using the results of an undrained triaxial compression test. As a result of this comparison, the result test showed that the model is capable of obtaining a better fitting response of sand behaviour.

Due to the fact that the Pastor-Zienkiewicz model for sands needs a calibration of all parameters for

every combination of initial confining pressure and void ratio, this work aims to extend this simplified model by introducing a state parameter.

References

Pastor, M., Zienkiewicz, O. C., and Chan, A. H. C. (1990): "Generalized Plasticity and the Modelling of Soil Behaviour". International Journal for Numerical and Analytical Methods in Geomechanics 14, 151-190.

Pastor, M., Zienkiewicz, O.C., Guang-Duo, X. and Peraire, J. (1992). "Modelling of Sand Behaviour: Cyclic Loading, Anisotropy and Localization", Modern Approaches to Plasticity, Kolymbas & Gudehus (eds.), Springer-Verlag.

Pastor, M., Zienkiewicz, O. C., and Chan, A. H. C. (1988): "Generalized plasticity model for three.dimensional sand behaviour". Constitutive Equations for Granular Non-Cohesive Soils, Saada & Bianchini (eds.)

Pastor, M., Zienkiewicz, O. C., and Chan, A. H. C. (1988): "Generalized Plasticity Continuous Loading Model for Geomaterials", Internal Report CR/579/87, CETA, CEDEX, España.

Pastor, M. (1991): "Generalized Plasticity Modelling of Saturated Sand Behaviour under Earthquake Loading". Contributed Chapter to "The Finite Element Method in the 1990's" (A book dedicated to O.Z. Zienkiewicz). E. Oñate (ed.)

Ishihara, K., Okada, S. (1982): "Effects of large preshearing on cyclic behaviour of sand". Soil and Foundation, 22, 109-125

Illustrations



Fig. 1 - Proposed Interpolation Scheme

Fig. 2 - Comparison of Fuji River Sand undrained behaviour under reversal of stress. Experimental results taken from Pastor, Zienkiewicz and Chan (1990) after experiments by Ishihara and Okada (1982)

Effect of water on granular matter mechanics, macroscopic scale: Collapse of granular media during wetting.

Fatima Zahra El Korchi¹², Frédéric Jamin¹, Lkhadir Lakhal², Mohamed Elomari², Moulay Said El Youssoufi 1¹

¹LMGC UMR UM2-CNRS 5508, Université Montpellier 2, France ²Université Cadi Ayyad, Marrakech, Maroc

fatima-zahra.el-korchi@univ-montp2.fr, frederic.jamin@univ-montp2.fr, lakhal@uca.ma, elomari@uca.ma, moulay-said.el-youssoufi@univ-montp2.fr

Keywords: Collapse, wetting, Granular media, Glass bead.

Abstract

In soil mechanics, it is well known that the behaviour of the granular soils, as the sand, in the dry state is similar to the saturated state. Between these two extremes states exist various domains of water content often named: hygroscopic, pendular and funicular.

In the funicular domain, the partially saturated soils can undergo a collapse due to the only variations of water content. This phenomenon was studied under a wetting paths loading by Barden et al. (1973). In the literature, several models describe the collapse behaviour as Alonso et al. (1990) with a phenomenological model based on hydro-mechanical approach, or as Liu et al. (2003) with a numerical model based on the micromechanical approach by Discrete Elements Method.

In the pendular domain, the granular media are more sensitive to the water content, which can be at the origin of an apparent cohesion by capillarity; this behaviour has been shown by simple compression tests (Soulié et al., 2006) and by direct shear tests (Richefeu et al., 2006).

The aims of this experimental study is to identify and analyse the collapse phenomenon on a granular material constituted by a polydisperse assembly of glass bead during a wetting path from pendular domain to saturation with two different grain sizes. All samples are prepared with initial gravimetric water content w 0 = 5%. This initial water content corresponds to pendular domain and thus creates capillary bridges between grains witch cause apparent cohesion.

After the positioning of the sample in the triaxial cell, we arrange the axial and radial local sensors

ALERT Workshop – Poster session

on the sample. Local sensors are used for monitoring the evolution of axial and radial displacements at different points of the sample during the wetting path, without external stress. The wetting path is done by applying a gradient of water pressure (u = 5 kPa at the bottom of the sample by a pressure-volume controller).

The experimental results during the wetting path show that the collapse of the granular assembly is purely due to hydraulic effects, caused by the progressive fusion of the capillary bridges. The scope of the collapse is even more significant for smaller grain size (Figure 1). This phenomenon can be explained by a large number of contacts (initial number of capillary bridges per volume). Our results show that the collapse depends on the density of the granular assembly and on the grain size.

References

Soulié F., El Youssoufi M.S., Cherblanc F. and Saix C., Capillary cohesion and mechanical strength of polydisperse granular materials. Eur. Phys. J. E 21, 349-357, 2006.

Richefeu V., El Youssoufi M.S. and Radjaï F., Shear strength properties of wet granular materials,

PHYSICAL REVIEW E 73, 051304, 2006.

Liu S.A., Sun D.A. and Wang Y., Numerical study of soil collapse behaviour by discrete element modeling. Computer and Geotechnics, 30:399-408, 2003.

Barden L., McGow A. and Collins K., The collapse mechanism in partly saturated soil. Engineering Geology, 7:49-60, 1973.

Alonso E.E., Gens A. and Josa A., A constitutive model for partially saturated soils. Geotechnique, 40(3): 405-430, 1990.

Illustrations

Glass bead $\Phi < 50 \ \mu m$





Figure 1: Axial and radial deformations during wetting of Glass beads:

grain size \emptyset < 50µm a) c = 57%; b) c = 59% grain size \emptyset =100-200µm c) c = 57%; d): c = 59%

Thank you for your contributions....